

IRAN IN THE MIDDLE EAST BUILDING BRIDGES OR EXPANDING INFLUENCE?

Edited by Shahram Akbarzadeh & Hamidreza Azizi





TABLE OF CONTENTS

	I Bo	ODI	 -10	N 10 11
)	ın	 ())		ואונ

Shahram Akbarzadeh & Hamidreza Azizi

6 SECTION ONE IRAN'S REGIONAL POLICY

- 8 Iran's Neighborhood Policy:
 An Assessment
 Mehran Kamraya
- 14 Iran-Syria Relations Amid Regional Reset Dynamics Hamidreza Azizi
- 20 **Opportunities and Challenges Along the Path of Saudi-Iranian Relations**Fatima Alsmadi
- 28 Iran's Role in the Yemen War:
 Real Influence and Regional Gains
 Faozi Al-Goidi
- From Rivals to Allies: Iran's EvolvingRole in Iraq's GeopoliticsMuhanad Seloom

44 SECTION TWO INTERNATIONAL ACTORS AND IRANIAN FOREIGN POLICY

- 46 Iran and the Nuclear Agreement:What Lies Ahead?Shahram Akbarzadeh
- 54 Raisi's Foreign Policy: Revitalizing Iran's International Position with a Non-Strategy
 Luciano Zaccara
- 62 Iran on the Rise? Changing
 Perceptions and Global Ambitions
 Under Raisi
 Azadeh Zamirirad

68 CONCLUSION

Shahram Akbarzadeh & Hamidreza Azizi



Shahram Akbarzadeh & Hamidreza Azizi



Please note that this dossier was compiled prior to Iran's drone and missile attack on Israel on April 13, 2024. The strike marked Tehran's first direct attack on Israel, framed as a retaliation for the Israeli strike on the Iranian consulate in Damascus on April 1, 2024. This dossier provides insights into Iran and its policy thinking. The analysis does not reflect recent developments.

Iran's role in the Middle East is both historical and evolving, marked by a strategic interplay of religion, ideology, politics, and regional dynamics. As a country situated at the core of vital geopolitical junctures, Iran's actions have far-reaching implications, resonating across the region and beyond. This dossier is dedicated to deciphering the complexities of Iran's regional policy, shaped by a fusion of historical legacies, ideological orientations, strategic interests, and political aspirations.

The significance of Iran's relationships with its neighbors—stretching from Türkiye in the northwest to the Arab states to its south—is a central aspect of its regional policy. A complex interplay of cooperation and competition characterize these interactions, with significant implications for the region's stability and security. Iran's neighborly engagement has been volatile, mixing antagonistic rhetoric with dialogue and strategic positioning.

The signing of the 2015 Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action (JCPOA) promised to settle the nuclear issue and bring Iran back into the fold. However, the unilateral withdrawal of the United States (U.S.) in 2018 and its reinstatement of sanctions through a policy of "maximum pressure" effectively crippled the deal, leading Iran to respond by gradually curtailing its compliance with the agreement in subsequent years. Moreover, the ascendancy of a hardline faction under President Ebrahim Raisi and the parties' inability to come to agreement that would discourage future unilateral actions (such as the U.S. withdrawal) have seriously limited the scope for nuclear talks, against a background of heightened regional tension.

In terms of geographical scope, Iran's influence extends to key countries, such as Syria, Iraq, and Yemen. In Syria, Tehran's involvement has been a critical factor in saving President Bashar al-Assad's regime and marking a venue for closer Iran-Russia cooperation, which later began to manifest in the war in Ukraine. In Iraq, Iran has expanded its influence both directly and through its allies within the Shiite factions. Iraq has also turned into a proxy battlefield between Iran and the United States. Similarly, in Yemen, Iran's support for Ansar Allah (the Houthi movement) underscores its strategic intent to extend its influence in the Arabian Peninsula and to counterbalance Saudi Arabia's involvement in Bahrain and Syria.

The "Axis of Resistance," a network of Iran-backed actors, is a significant element of Iran's regional strategy. This network includes groups like Hezbollah in Lebanon and Hamas in Gaza and represents a key tool in Iran's foreign policy. Crucially, the "Axis of Resistance" allows Iran to project power and influence beyond its borders while reducing the risk of direct confrontation with key adversaries like the United States and Israel. The recent involvement of Iran-backed groups, namely Hezbollah and the Houthis, in the ongoing war between Hamas and Israel in Gaza further illustrates Tehran's strategic positioning within the broader regional context.

These developments occur against the backdrop of shifting domestic politics in Iran, marked by a trend toward increased securitization and authoritarianism. As Iran becomes more authoritarian domestically and faces increased pressure internationally from the West, there has been a noticeable pivot toward cooperation with Eastern powers like Russia and China. This shift is part of Iran's "Look East" strategy, reflecting a strategic realignment in response to global and internal dynamics. These shifts impact how Iran engages regionally, influencing its interactions, policies, and alignments.

This dossier provides a comprehensive overview of pertinent themes in Iranian foreign policy, offering a nuanced understanding of Iran's role in the Middle East and the responses it elicits from regional and external actors.

In the first chapter, Mehran Kamrava discusses Iran's evolving "neighborhood policy" under President Ebrahim Raisi, emphasizing a shift toward improved relations with the country's Arab neighbors, especially Saudi Arabia. Kamrava examines how this approach differs from past efforts due to its formal adoption as a key foreign policy doctrine. The chapter analyzes various factors contributing to the policy's effectiveness, including Saudi Arabia's receptivity and broader structural changes in the region. Additionally, it considers the historical context of relations between Iran and Arab states since the 1979 revolution and recent diplomatic initiatives, such as the Hormuz Peace Initiative and rapprochement with Saudi Arabia, highlighting the impact of international and regional dynamics on Iran's foreign policy.

The second chapter, written by Hamidreza Azizi, then assesses the deep-rooted alliance between Iran and Syria, particularly since the 2011 Syrian conflict, in the context of recent regional shifts. Azizi discusses how new dynamics have started to influence this alliance, crucial for Iran's strategic regional interests, such as Syria's reentry into the Arab League, improving Iran-Saudi Arabia relations, and Arab-Israeli normalization. The chapter explores the potential impact of these regional changes on the Iran-Syria relationship, suggesting that while Syria's diplomatic realignments provide new opportunities, they do not necessarily reduce Iran's influence, especially in military and security matters.

Subsequently, Fatima Alsmadi's contribution deals with the evolving dynamics of the Iran-Saudi relationship. It focuses on the historical context of their interactions, marked by periods of intense conflict, competition, and occasional diplomatic engagements. The chapter discusses the nature of disputes between the two sides, which encompass a wide range of issues including regional competition, energy, foreign relations, and differing ideological perspectives in foreign policy. Alsmadi delves into the potential success and limitations of the rapprochement between Saudi Arabia and Iran, considering the factors influencing the trajectory of their relationship.

In the fourth chapter, Faozi Al-Goidi focuses on Iran's role in the Yemen war, its actual influence, and its regional gains. Al-Goidi discusses differing perspectives on Iran's involvement whether the Houthi movement is a proxy or an independent entity with shared goals with Iran. The chapter examines Iran's foreign policy motivations in Yemen, emphasizing its support for dissident groups opposing Western influence. It traces the historical relationship between Iran and the Houthis, contrasting their religious, political, and doctrinal factors.



Closing the first section, Muhanad Seloom's chapter, the fifth, explores the dynamic relationship between Iran and Iraq, tracing their historical journey from adversaries to allies. The chapter delves into Iran's expanding influence in Iraq post-2003, particularly in the political, security, and economic spheres. Seloom situates the two countries' ties within historical context, reflecting on the significant shift from the Iran-Iraq war to a surprising collaboration in the new millennium. The chapter also examines Iran's strategic imperatives in Iraq, such as using the country as a buffer zone, a conduit for regional alliances, and an economic partner. Additionally, it discusses Iran's sophisticated use of proxy dynamics in Iraq, which has cemented its influence within the Iraqi political landscape.

Opening the second section, Shahram Akbarzadeh's chapter examines the complexities surrounding the attempted revival of the JCPOA amid changing global and regional dynamics. The chapter reflects on the impacts of the U.S. withdrawal from the deal under President Donald Trump, the escalation of tensions in the Middle East, and the rise of a hardline administration in Iran. Akbarzadeh analyzes the ideological underpinnings of Iran's foreign policy, its strategic pivot toward Russia and China under the "Look East" policy, and the challenges these pose for reviving the nuclear deal. The chapter also explores Iran's asymmetrical military capabilities and regional ambitions. It argues that these developments—along with the state's growing integration into organizations like the Shanghai Cooperation Organization (SCO) and the bloc composed of Brazil, Russia, India, China, and South Africa (BRICS)—have reduced the urgency for Iran to revive the JCPOA and complicated the situation for the United States.

Subsequently, in the seventh chapter, Luciano Zaccara analyzes Raisi's handling of international relations, which have defied expectations of increased isolation. Zaccara points out that Raisi's success has largely relied on building upon the strategic foundations laid by his predecessors. The chapter highlights the continuation of policies, such as asymmetric deterrence, regionalism, and the "Look East" policy, tracing their roots back to the presidencies of Mahmoud Ahmadinejad and Hassan Rouhani. It also underscores the revival of Tehran's "good neighbor" policy toward Gulf countries and its re-engagement with Latin America. In sum, Zaccara argues that Raisi's tenure marks a continuation of established foreign policies in the Islamic Republic.

The eighth and final chapter by Azadeh Zamirirad, examines Iran's evolving foreign policy under Raisi, particularly focusing on its "neighborhood" and "Look East" policies. Zamirirad explores how these policies are increasingly intertwined due to developments like Russia's war against Ukraine and China's involvement in the Gulf. The chapter assesses Iran's growing assertiveness and its pursuit of a revisionist goal in shaping a post-Western order. It also discusses the Raisi administration's success in diplomatic relations with Arab states, especially Saudi Arabia, and the strategic alignment with Eastern powers in response to Western sanctions and regional developments.

SECTION ONE IRAN'S REGIONAL POLICY



This handout picture provided by the Saudi Press Agency (SPA) on November 11, 2023, shows Saudi Crown Prince Mohammed bin Salman (R) and Iran's president Ebrahim Raisi (L) attending an emergency meeting of the Arab League and the Organisation of Islamic Cooperation (OIC), in Riyadh. (Photo by SAUDI PRESS AGENCY / AFP) "AFP PHOTO / HO/ SAUDI PRESS AGENCY"



IRAN'S NEIGHBORHOOD POLICY: AN ASSESSMENT

Mehran Kamrava

Georgetown University in Qatar

Mehran Kamrava is a professor of government at Georgetown University in Qatar. He also directs the Iranian Studies Unit at the Arab Center for Research and Policy Studies. An expert on Iran, the Persian Gulf, and the politics of the Middle East, Kamrava is the author of a number of journal articles and books. His most recent books include *Righteous Politics: Power and Resilience in Iran; A Dynastic History of Iran: From the Qajars to the Pahlavis; Triumph and Despair: In Search of Iran's Islamic Republic; A Concise History of Revolution;* and *Troubled Waters: Insecurity in the Persian Gulf.*



INTRODUCTION

Soon after his election to the Iranian presidency in 2021, Ebrahim Raisi declared that one of his key foreign policy objectives would be to improve Iran's relations with neighboring countries. Within months, the new administration in Tehran articulated a "neighborly policy" (siyasat-e hamsayegi) that has at its core improved relations with Iran's Arab neighbors and especially with Saudi Arabia. 1 Efforts at improving post-revolutionary Iran's relations with its neighbors are not new, having featured prominently in the administrations of former presidents Akbar Hashemi Rafsanjani, Mohammad Khatami, and Hassan Rouhani. However, this is the first time that the Iranian government has formally adopted the good neighbor policy as a formal doctrine.

This chapter examines the hitherto unexplored parameters and objectives of Raisi's new foreign policy doctrine. It argues that Tehran's deliberate pursuit of good relations with neighboring states has combined with a number of factors outside of Iran's control—not least of which is Saudi Arabia's recent receptivity to Iranian overtures—to bear significant results. Raisi, with an earned reputation as a conservative, has largely succeeded in an area where Iranian reformists and moderates have tried but failed. This partial but important success is not all Raisi's doing, having been greatly aided by a number of larger structural factors unfolding in the Gulf region, in the broader Middle East, and beyond. Nevertheless, the Iranian president deserves credit for having greatly reduced tensions between Iran and most of its neighbors.

Despite occasional efforts by the Islamic Republic's leaders to improve Iran's relations with its Arab neighbors—notably by presidents Rafsanjani, Khatami, and Rouhani—Iran-Arab relations have remained consistently tense since the 1979 Iranian revolution.² An Iran-Arab cold war of sorts was set off, in fact, when in January 2016 mobs in Tehran and Mashhad attacked the Saudi embassy and consulate, respectively, and set the buildings on fire.³ These attacks occurred against a backdrop of civil wars in Syria and Yemen, where Iran and many of its Arab neighbors found themselves supporting opposing sides. In fact, Syria and Yemen became primary battlegrounds where proxy groups supported by Iran fought with those financed by Saudi Arabia and its Arab allies. Tehran, meanwhile, frequently accused Riyadh and Manama of interfering in its internal affairs and fomenting unrest in the country. ⁴ Saudi Arabia and Bahrain, for their part, maintained that Iran continued to harbor ambitions of exporting its revolution, destabilizing the region, and disrupting the free flow of energy out of the Gulf.5 Not known for holding back his opinion, Saudi Crown Prince Mohammed Bin Salman at one point even likened Iran's Supreme Leader Ali Khamenei to Hitler.⁶

In pursuing its good neighborly relations, Tehran has decided that Saudi Arabia is key to improving its relations with the rest of the Arab world. As far as Tehran is concerned, Saudi Arabia engages in "dollar diplomacy," using its financial prowess to ensure that less-wealthy Muslim-majority countries keep Iran at arm's length.⁷ The Iranian government has decided that as long as the Saudis entice or threaten other Arab capitals to remain cold toward Tehran, broader Arab-Iranian relations will not improve.8 Significantly, therefore, when it comes to Saudi Arabia, Iran's notoriously fractious state has, since 2021, been remarkably unified in its consistent advocacy of improved relations with the kingdom. Despite Iranian persistence, however, until the March 2023 deal, Riyadh saw little to no strategic gains in engaging

in substantive dialogue and tension-reduction measures with Iran. Instead, relations between the two sides were characterized by mutual mistrust.9

While Iran's stated adoption of the good neighborly policy may be recent, neither the overall approach nor its manifold benefits are new. The chapter therefore starts with a brief examination of the concept of neighborhood, the necessary preconditions making it possible, and the likely motivation for adopting it. It then examines attempts by Iran to pursue good neighborly relations, albeit often half-heartedly. Apart from specific political and strategic considerations that may surface from time to time, three sets of structural factors—at the domestic, regional, and international levels—undermine Tehran's effective implementation of the good neighborly policy with most of the regional Arab states. Until and unless these domestic, regional, and international obstacles are resolved, Iranian efforts at improving relations with neighbors, especially its Arab neighbors, will remain at best only partially effective.

THE GOOD NEIGHBORLY POLICY

Iran's first serious attempt in a decade at deepening relations with its neighbors started in 2017 in relation to Qatar in the aftermath of what came to be known as "the Gulf crisis."10 The two states, which found themselves on opposite sides in 2011 after the beginning of the Arab uprisings, took steps to improve relations after the imposition of sanctions against Doha by Saudi Arabia and its allies.¹¹ The development of these relations gradually led Iran to hope for an improvement in its relations with other Arab states. In this regard, Iran's most significant good neighborhood policy measure was taken in 2019 under the auspices of the Hormuz Peace Endeavor (HOPE), introduced by President Hassan Rouhani's administration. 12 The proposal, first presented at the 74th United Nations (UN) General Assembly, was designed to find solutions to secure the Gulf and to ensure "energy security, freedom of navigation, information exchange, arms control, conflict prevention, and non-aggression."13 Despite containing a series of measures aimed at building trust and fostering multilateral cooperation, the proposal failed to elicit positive responses from Iran's Arab neighbors.14 At the time, Saudi Arabia, Bahrain, and the United Arab Emirates (UAE) were especially hopeful that the United States' (U.S.) policy of "maximum pressure" on Iran would bear fruit and lead to regime change, or at least a change in the behavior of Iranian leaders. But President Donald Trump's "maximum pressure" policy proved less than effective. A new U.S. presidential administration took office in 2021, and the Saudis and Emiratis began to feel the heat of their missteps in the war they had launched in Yemen in 2015. Slowly, the kingdom began to realize that détente with Iran might be to its advantage.15

For Saudi Arabia, several factors appear to have been at work. These considerations included an unpopular and unwinnable war in Yemen; the apparent failures of highly confrontational policies toward both Iran and Qatar; the compound effects of the COVID-19 pandemic; and the need to rehabilitate its global image in the aftermath of the murder of Saudi journalist Jamal Khashoggi. Focusing on internal economic development—especially on the ambitions of Vision 2030 and on massive infrastructural projects—also appears to have influenced Saudi receptivity to tension-reduction measures with Iran.



All of this has been happening within the context of an apparent reduction in U.S. diplomatic engagement in the Middle East, at least as perceived through regional capitals.¹⁶ For the Saudis, the seeming U.S. withdrawal from the region has made rapprochement with Iran not just desirable, but in many ways a necessity. The simmering down of the Syrian civil war and the country's steady reintegration back into the Arab fold, especially the thaw in its relations with Riyadh, also appear to be crucial to Saudi's receptivity to improved relations with Iran.¹⁷ In his 2021 speech to the UN General Assembly, Saudi King Salman bin Abulaziz Al Saud softened his previously harsh tone toward Iran: "Iran is a neighboring state," he said. "We hope that initial talks with Iran will lead to concrete confidence-building measures, measures that will achieve the aspiration of two peoples for collaborative relations based on the commitment to the principles and resolutions of international legitimacy, respect for sovereignty, and noninterference in internal affairs."18

For its part, Iran sees reducing tensions with Saudi Arabia as the most important hallmark of its neighborhood policy. From Iran's perspective, détente with Saudi Arabia can be a starting point for improving relations with other Arab states and establishing peace and stability in the region. For this reason, the Raisi administration has considered the neighborhood policy as a main priority of Iran's international relations. Finally, in March 2023, as a result of secret negotiations conducted in Beijing, which had been going on for some time through mediation efforts by Iraq and Oman, Iran and Saudi Arabia announced the resumption of diplomatic relations and the start of a new era in their policies toward each other.¹⁹

Significantly, shortly after the start of Iran-Saudi rapprochement, Iran and Bahrain announced the start of a series of confidence-building and tension-reduction measures as well, among them a resumption of passenger flights, visits by parliamentary delegations, and, eventually, restoration of diplomatic ties that were severed in 2016.20 Meanwhile, Iran and the UAE had started a number of high-level security engagements that dated back to the Rouhani administration. Such exchanges became more frequent and more substantive once Raisi took office, culminating in the formal establishment of full diplomatic relations between the two sides in April 2023.21

A potential flashpoint for Iran has been its porous eastern borders with Afghanistan and Pakistan. In recent years, in fact, a number of Iranian border quards and soldiers have been killed in attacks the Iranian government had attributed to smugglers and "terrorists."22 Nevertheless, Iranian authorities have consistently taken great care to downplay the gravity of the situation and instead emphasize the degree to which Iran's relations with both Islamabad and Kabul remain cordial. When, in May 2023, as many as six Iranian soldiers were shot and killed from inside Afghanistan by Taliban forces, Iranian officials were quick to dismiss the event as nothing more than a "minor incident," akin to a "family dispute."23 Dialogue, Iran's interior minister insisted, is the only way for the two sides to resolve their differences.²⁴

Iranian Foreign Minister Hossein Amirabdollahian has indicated that de-escalation with Saudi Arabia is key to reconciliation with other Arab states: "We need more dialogue. We and Saudi Arabia [have] reached agreements on certain issues, and we welcome this dialogue. Our dialogue with Saudi Arabia is useful and constructive to the region. Iran and Saudi Arabia are two important countries and play very important roles in stabilizing regional

security."25 Another ranking administration official, Mohammad Jamshidi, echoed the foreign minister's statement: "One of the main foundations of the government's foreign policy is the neighborhood policy, maximal interaction, and economic multilateralism."26 In January 2022, Iran's Foreign Ministry held a high profile conference titled "Neighborhood," during which the interior minister, Ahmad Vahidi, went so far as to propose the establishment of a "Ministry of Neighboring Affairs" tasked with advancing the government's neighborhood policy.²⁷ "The problem with the neighbors is not caused by the lack of an organization or the lack of the Ministry of Neighboring Affairs," another speaker responded. "Rather, the problem is related to perceptions, policies, historical and political events, and actions and reactions that change the direction of events in the region."28

CONCLUSION

At the broadest level, Iran's neighborhood policy is motivated by the overarching objective of creating a new regional order. In accomplishing this aim, the Islamic Republic is pursuing a number of goals that may be broadly categorized as political, security, cultural, and economic. The policy represents the first time since the revolution that the Iranian government has actually articulated and labeled a proactive foreign policy approach. In the past, factional infighting often made Iranian foreign policy at best reactive.²⁹ Under Raisi, good neighborly relations, and its complementary "Look East" policy, so far appear to have achieved a number of their stated objectives. All Iranian presidents since 1981 have had a track record of serving a second term. Barring unforeseen developments, Raisi's foreign policy approaches are likely to continue at least until 2029. If this indeed does happen, Iran is likely to see the continued deepening of political and economic relations, and perhaps even security cooperation, with its neighbors.

i. Mohammad Jamshidi served as the political deputy to the presidential office and advisor to Iranian President Ebrahim Raisi.



ENDNOTES

- "Amir-Abdollahian: The Thirteenth Government's Neighborly Policy is Being Seriously Pursued" [in Persian], Fars News Agency, May 30, 2023, accessed February 1, 2024, https://bit.ly/3Pplzth.
- "Timeline of Iran-Saudi Relations," Wilson Center, January 5, 2016, https://bit.ly/49eh64M.
- "Iran President Condemns Saudi Execution, Embassy Attack," Reuters, January 3, 2016, https://bit.ly/48hWqr6.
- Zhou Xin, "Iran Blames Saudi Arabia for Recent Unrest," Xinhua Net, January 2, 2018, http://bit.ly/3nH6Y1k; Jim Krane, "Saudi Arabia Gloats over Iran Unrest While Quietly Preparing for Anti-Government Protests of Its Own," Forbes, January 9, 2018, http://bit.ly/3KCULE8.
- Ben Hubbard, "Saudi Crown Prince Likens Iran's Supreme Leader to Hitler," The New York Times, March 14, 2018, http://bit.ly/3Gn4xHl.
- Jeffrey Goldberg, "Saudi Crown Prince: Iran's Supreme Leader 'Makes Hitler Look Good," The Atlantic, April 2, 2018, http://bit.ly/40Ll3IO; IISS, Iran's Networks of Influence in the Middle East, Strategic Dossier, (London: The International Institute for Strategic Studies, November, 2019), 121–158, http://bit.ly/43dsuv9.
- "Strings Attached? Experts Probe Jordan's \$2.5 Billion Saudi Aid Package," Al Bawaba, June 21, 2018, https://bit. ly/3UCVIXT.
- Ali Akbar Assadi, "Saudi Arabia's Foreign Policy: Sources, Goals, and Challenges," Strategic Studies Quarterly 20, no. 75, (April 2017): 115, https://quarterly.risstudies.org/ article_48009.html?lang=en.
- Husain Musavian, "Details of the Agreement between Iran and Saudi Arabia" [in Persian], Eco-Iran, March 22, 2023, http://tinyurl.com/yns6b9v3; Mohammad Sadeq Kushki, "The Future of Our Relations with Al-Saud" [in Persian], Mashreq News, March 11, 2023, https://bit.ly/3GlhDWc.
- 10. Kristian Coates Ulrichsen, *Qatar and the Gulf Crisis*, (London: Hurst 2020)
- Hamid Soroush, Hosein Ahmadi, and Mohammd Ali Basiri, "The Consequences of the Crisis in Saudi Arabia-Qatar Relations for Iran's Interests in the Persian Gulf, 2010-2022" [in Persian], World Politics Quarterly 11, no. 1 (July 2022): 181, http://doi.org/10.22124/wp.2022.22488.3039.
- Nicole Grajewski, "Iran's Hormuz Peace Endeavor and the Future of Persian Gulf Security," European Leadership Network, July 7, 2020, http://bit.ly/3zB2jkh.
- 13. Ibid.
- Mehran Kamrava, "Institutions and Policy in Iran's Relations with the GCC," The Muslim World 111, no. 3 (Summer 2021), https://doi.org/10.1111/muwo.12403.

- Merve Ayşe Kizilaslan, "Saudi-Iranian Diplomacy Has Begun to Intensify. What Does It Signify?," TRT World, October 4, 2021, https://bit.ly/3Ghswlv.
- Marc Lynch, "Does the Decline of U.S. Power Matter for the Middle East?" The Washington Post, March 19, 2019, https://bit.ly/3N5WYlh.
- Kali Robinson, "Syria Is Normalizing Relations with Arab Countries. Who Will Benefit?," Council on Foreign Relations, May 11, 2023, https://bit.ly/3P6og3G.
- Mostafa Hashem, "Mixed Messages and Basic Conditions ...
 The Chances of the Saudi-Iranian Talks" [in Arabic], Alhurra,
 September 23, 2021, https://shorturl.at/jmB48; Salman Bin
 Abdulaziz Al-Saud, "Saudi Arabia King Addresses General
 Debate, 76th Session," UN Web TV, September 22, 2021,
 https://webtv.un.org/en/asset/k15/k15xkx0xft.
- Parisa Hafezi, Nayera Abdallah and Aziz El Yaakoubi, "Iran and Saudi Arabia Agree To Resume Ties In Talks Brokered by China," Reuters, March 11, 2023, https://bit.ly/3UHMd4b.
- "Behind the Scenes Negotiations Between Iran and Bahrain" [in Persian], Nameh News, March 15, 2023, https://bit.ly/462UJOC.
- "Iran Appoints First UAE Ambassador Since 2016 as Gulf Relations Improve," Reuters, April 5, 2023, https://bit.lv/3HZ7T4c.
- "Martyrdom of Two Border Guards in Attacks by Terrorist Groups" [in Persian], Tasnim News Agency, July 20, 2022, https://bit.ly/3qFJdlE.
- "Sardar Kowthari: Dispute between Iran and the Taliban Is
 a 'Family Dispute'/'Military Option' Is out of the Question/
 Definitely, Issues Will Be Resolved through 'Dialogue'" [in
 Persian], Khabar Online, May 28, 2023, https://bit.ly/462fNEQ.
- "Interior Minister: The Conflict on the Afghan Border Was a Brief Conflict; Resolved" [in Persian], Fararu News, May 29, 2023, https://bit.ly/3X2YUFL.
- "Amir-Abdollahian: We have Reached Certain Agreements with Saudi Arabia" [in Persian], Tasnim News Agency, October 8, 2021, http://bit.ly/3MlcOja.
- Mohammad Jamshidi, "Iran's Neighborhood Policy
 Has Been Successful in the Last One Hundred Days"
 [in Persian], Borna News, December 11, 2021,
 https://bit.ly/3Ug10FV.
- Mohammad Taqi Hosseini, "Good Neighborhood Policy and the Necessity of Confidence Building in the Persian Gulf" [in Persian], Siyasat-e Khareji 35, no. 3 (November 2021): 37, https://bit.ly/4bBoVmx.
- 28. Ibid., 37.
- Mehran Kamrava, "Iranian National-Security Debates: Factionalism and Lost Opportunities" Middle East Policy 14, no. 2 (Summer 2007), https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1475-4967.2007.00299.x.

IRAN-SYRIA RELATIONS AMID REGIONAL RESET DYNAMICS

Hamidreza Azizi

Middle East Council on Global Affairs

Hamidreza Azizi is a nonresident fellow at the Middle East Council on Global Affairs. He is also a visiting fellow at the German Institute for International and Security Affairs (SWP) in Berlin and an associate researcher at Clingendael—the Netherlands Institute of International Relations. Azizi was formerly an associate fellow at Al Sharq Strategic Research in 2022. He also previously lectured at several Iranian universities, including the University of Tehran (2016–2018) and Shahid Beheshti University (2016–2020). Azizi's research interests include security and geopolitical issues in the Middle East and central Eurasia, Iran's foreign and security policy, and Iran-Russia relations.



INTRODUCTION

Since the inception of the 1979 Islamic Revolution in Iran, the relationship between Iran and Syria has been notably strong. This alliance was further solidified during the tumultuous period of the Syrian civil war, which commenced in 2011. Throughout this conflict, Iran emerged as a steadfast supporter of Syrian President Bashar Assad, offering his regime substantial military and financial backing.1 This unwavering support was not merely a testament to the two regimes' alliance, but also an indication of Iran's strategic interests in the region.²

More recently, the Middle East has experienced notable diplomatic and geopolitical transformations. Three pivotal regional reset trends have emerged, each bearing the potential to reshape the dynamics of Iran-Syria relations. Firstly, Syria's reintegration into the Arab League in May 2023 marked a milestone in normalization between the country and Arab states.³ Secondly, the thawing of relations in March 2023 between regional rivals, Iran and Saudi Arabia, signaled a new era of potential diplomatic engagements.⁴ Indeed, these two dynamics are closely intertwined; Iranian and Saudi leaders' decision to enhance relations facilitated Syria's reintegration into the Arab League. Lastly, the growing trend of Arab states normalizing ties with Israel⁵ has introduced a new dimension to the regional calculus.

The core objective of this chapter is to explore the ramifications of these regional reset trends on Iran-Syria relations. Its central argument maintains that, while Assad's burgeoning ties with Arab states afford Syria more autonomy from Iran, they do not necessarily equate to diminished Iranian influence in Syria, particularly in the military and security realms.

In this evolving scenario, Iran is likely to capitalize on the renewed engagements with its Arab counterparts—particularly those with Syria—to bolster and legitimize its regional stature. Yet, the shared animosity of Tehran and Damascus toward Israel stands in stark contrast to Arab-Israeli normalization, potentially muddying the waters of Arab states' involvement in Syria.

SYRIA-ARAB NORMALIZATION

In May 2023, after nearly a twelve-year suspension, Syria made its much-anticipated return to the Arab League. 6 This significant development—following a decade marked by the Assad regime's widespread atrocities against its citizens7—symbolized most Arab states' reluctant acceptance of the Assad government as the official representative of Syria.

The Arab League's decision to reincorporate Syria was not so much an endorsement of Assad's regime but rather a recognition of the unavoidable geopolitical realities shaped by his persistent grip on power. This move also underscored the divergence in perspectives between the Arab world and the West on how to address the ongoing Syrian crisis.8 Moreover, there was intra-regional disagreement, as Qatar (and to a lesser extent Kuwait⁹) remained critical of re-establishing ties with the Assad regime. 10

From Iran's vantage point, this development raised intriguing questions. While some analysts believe that the Arab states' acceptance of Assad was primarily motivated by a desire to counterbalance Iran's influence in Damascus, others offer a contrasting view.11 In fact, Tehran viewed Syria's return to the Arab League as a reaffirmation of Syria's legitimacy and a "restoration of its power." 12 The Islamic Republic's state media also highlighted Tehran's influential role in facilitating Syria's re-entry into the Arab League. 13

The timing of the Arab League's decision was particularly noteworthy, coming on the heels of a landmark deal between Iran and its primary regional adversary, Saudi Arabia, ending seven years of overt hostility. This rapprochement was likely key to Syria's readmission to the Arab League.

Overall, Tehran's official stance on Syria's reintegration was positive. Iranian Foreign Ministry Spokesman Nasser Kanaani lauded the move as supportive of "overall stability and peace" in the region.¹⁴ Similarly, Ali-Asghar Khaji, a senior advisor to Iran's foreign minister highlighted the benefits reintegration would bring to regional security. 15

However, the evolving landscape presents both opportunities and challenges for Iran. While Syria's re-entry into the Arab League could bolster its economic recovery, potentially offering Iran avenues for economic collaboration with certain Arab states, there are underlying concerns. Crucially, enhanced Arab engagement in Syria might overshadow Iran's economic interests.¹⁶ Additionally, the potential for Arab states to influence the Syrian government toward limiting Iran's military activities in the territory, or toward normalization with Israel,¹⁷ has raised concerns in Tehran, even if the latter outcome seems distant amid the war in Gaza. In essence, while Syria's reintegration into the Arab League might not drastically alter Iran's plans in Syria, it does necessitate a recalibration of Tehran's strategies in the face of new challenges.

IRAN-SAUDI RECONCILIATION

The thawing of relations between Iran and Saudi Arabia in March 2023 was a significant event in the region's diplomatic landscape. Historically, the two powers' rivalry has caused tension, with their differing positions shaping many conflicts and shifts in power throughout the Middle East.

For Syria, this reconciliation carries a multitude of implications. The renewed diplomatic ties between Iran and Saudi Arabia could contribute to easing tensions between Syria and its Arab neighbors. With Iran on board, Syria may have more opportunities to engage with other Arab nations. The Syrian regime has openly expressed its support for the Iran-Saudi rapprochement, viewing it as a harbinger of regional stability. 18 Furthermore, Iran's willingness to facilitate cooperation between Damascus and Riyadh underscores Tehran's commitment to fostering stronger ties between its close ally, Syria, and the broader Arab world.19

However, with Iran no longer encountering the same degree of rivalry from its Arab neighbors, it may be more inclined to amplify its influence in Syria and throughout the region more assertively. Nevertheless, Tehran will likely strive not to directly challenge the interests of the Gulf states. The United States and Israel could perceive an empowered Iran in Syria as a threat to their security interests.



Moreover, while the reconciliation might bolster economic cooperation in Syria between Iran and Arab states, it does not necessarily guarantee a reduction in Iran's military presence in Syria. Arab states of the Gulf have long expressed concerns about Iran's military footprint in Syria and its support for various militias. These concerns are unlikely to dissipate overnight, even with improved diplomatic relations.

As such, while promising on the surface, the Saudi-Iran rapprochement presents a complex web of opportunities and challenges for Syria. While it opens doors for economic and political cooperation, it also brings to the fore the delicate balance of power that exists in the region. The coming years will determine whether this reconciliation will usher in a new era of stability or surface fresh challenges in Syria and the region.

ARAB-ISRAELI NORMALIZATION

The ongoing normalization of relations between several Arab states and Israel also holds implications for Iran's interests and role in Syria. The Abraham Accords inaugurated this process in 2020, with the United Arab Emirates and Bahrain taking the lead.²⁰ Subsequently, other Arab states have solidified their ties with Israel or are in the process of doing so. However, not all Arab countries are on board with this trend. Notably, Qatar²¹ and Kuwait²² have refrained from normalizing relations with Israel and show no immediate signs of doing so.

Nevertheless, the Arab-Israeli normalization process undeniably carries implications for Iran-Syria relations. As more Arab states attempt to align with Israel and Syria simultaneously, Arab states might find it increasingly challenging to support the Syrian government in its current configuration, given its close political and military alliance with Iran, which staunchly opposes Israel.

Conversely, Iran might view Syria as an even more vital, strategic asset amidst the trend of regional states normalizing with Israel, leading to a deeper entrenchment of Iranian influence in Syria. This could escalate Iran-Israel tensions, potentially drawing Syria into the fray. Similarly, the recent war in Gaza adds another layer of complexity. The war temporarily paused the discussions on normalization between Israel and Saudi Arabia, although it did not entirely halt them. But in any case, the Gaza war serves as a stark reminder of the longstanding issues in the region and could make Arab states more cautious in their approach toward Israel.

Therefore, while the Arab-Israeli normalization process promises a new era of cooperation, it also introduces fresh challenges. The reluctance of countries like Qatar and Kuwait to normalize, combined with the ramifications of the Gaza war, ensures that the regional dynamics remain fluid and complex, with Iran-Syria relations at the heart of many unfolding events.

CONCLUSION

The Middle East stands at the cusp of transformative shifts. Central to these changes are three regional reset trends: Syria's reintegration into the Arab League, the rapprochement between Iran and Saudi Arabia, and the Arab-Israeli normalization process. Each of these developments carries profound implications for the dynamics of Iran-Syria relations.

Firstly, Tehran interprets Syria's reintegration into the Arab League as a broader recognition of Bashar Assad's regime and, more importantly, an endorsement of the Iran-backed "Axis of Resistance." From this perspective, Syria's reintegration not only bolsters Iran's position in Syria but also legitimizes its broader regional strategy.

Simultaneously, Iran expects its reconciliation with Saudi Arabia to enhance its influence in Syria. Particularly, it could pave the way for cooperation with Arab states in rebuilding Syria's war-torn economy. Iran, leveraging its longstanding support for Assad, could position itself as a key player in Syria's reconstruction, eyeing strategic sectors such as infrastructure and energy.

However, the growing trend of Arab-Israeli normalization presents a challenge for Iran, especially given the war in Gaza. For Tehran, the war proves the importance of keeping Syria aligned with its anti-Israeli stance. This alignment serves a dual purpose: It counters Arab-Israeli normalization and maintains Syria as a critical ally in Iran's broader regional strategy. However, at the same time, intensifying Arab-Israeli relations might eventually draw Syria into direct conflicts, further complicating regional dynamics.

So far, Damascus has maintained a restrained stance in the Gaza conflict, steering clear of direct military engagement. However, the escalation of activities by Iran-backed militias against Washington's interests, which prompted a U.S. response against these militias in eastern Syria and in Iraq, demonstrated that the conflict could readily extend into Syrian territory.²³ Assad likely hoped that by avoiding direct engagement in the war, Syria could prevent further destabilization and avoid becoming entangled in regional conflicts. This strategy would allow it to uphold its alignment with Iran's anti-Israeli position without worsening its already precarious internal situation or risking a direct confrontation. But even this approach might change in the future, especially if Assad consolidates control over the rest of Syria's territory and becomes emboldened by his regime's increasing diplomatic legitimacy.

Overall, these developments compel Iran to adopt a more assertive stance in Syria. Tehran is keen on not just maintaining but expanding its influence in the country. For Arab states, these trends pose a significant strategic dilemma. Balancing their growing ties with Damascus and improving relations with Tehran against their relationships with Israel is becoming increasingly challenging. Their individual national interests and the broader geopolitical currents shaping the region further complicate this balancing act.

Moreover, the potential for increased tensions between Iran and its adversaries, primarily the United States and Israel, casts a shadow over Syria's future. The country risks remaining a battleground for regional power struggles, undermining its prospects for stability and recovery. In essence, the evolving Iran-Syria relationship—set against the backdrop of shifting regional alliances and geopolitical strategies—is indicative of the complex interests shaping the Middle East. As these trends unfold, they will undoubtedly have far-reaching implications not only for Iran and Syria but for the entire region.



ENDNOTES

- 1. Shahram Akbarzadeh, William Gourlay, and Anoushiravan Ehteshami, "Iranian Proxies in the Syrian Conflict: Tehran's 'Forward-Defence' in Action," Journal of Strateaic Studies 46, no. 3 (June 2023): 683-706, https://doi. org/10.1080/01402390.2021.2023014.
- 2. Hassan Ahmadian and Payam Mohseni, "Iran's Syria Strategy: The Evolution of Deterrence," International Affairs 95, no. 2 (March 2019): 341-364, https://doi. ora/10.1093/ia/iiv271.
- Aziz El Yaakoubi and Samia Nakhoul, "Syria's Assad Wins Warm Welcome at Arab Summit after Years of Isolation," Reuters, May 20, 2023, https://www. reuters.com/world/middle-east/syrias-assadattend-arab-summit-bringing-regional-isolation-anend-2023-05-19/.
- 4. Parisa Hafezi, Nayera Abdallah and Aziz El Yaakoubi, "Iran and Saudi Arabia Agree to Resume Ties in Talks Brokered by China," Reuters, March 11, 2023, https://www.reuters. com/world/middle-east/iran-saudi-arabia-agreeresume-ties-re-open-embassies-iranian-state-media-2023-03-10/#:~:text=DUBAI%2FRIYADH%2C%20 March%2010%20(,East%20from%20Yemen%20to%20
- 5. "The Abraham Accords," Bureau of Near Eastern Affairs of the U.S. Department of State, accessed February 4, 2024. https://www.state.gov/the-abraham-accords/.
- El Yaakoubi and Nakhoul, "Syria's Assad Wins Warm Welcome at Arab Summit."
- "World Court Rules Against Syria in Torture Case: Urgent Measures Ordered to Stop Abuses," Human Rights Watch, November 16, 2023, https://www.hrw. org/news/2023/11/16/world-court-rules-againstsvria-torture-case.
- 8. Matthew Lee, "US, UK Oppose Syria's Re-admission to Arab League," Associated Press, May 9, 2023, https:// apnews.com/article/us-uk-syria-arab-league-blinkencleverly-679cce36f7f1418d3ed4ccb30f2e98de.
- 9. Leonardo Mazzucco, Syria's Normalization and the GCC: Adjusting to A New Modus Vivendi, Policy Analysis, (Washington, D.C.: Fikra Forum of the Washington Institute for Near East Policy, May 10, 2023), https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/policyanalysis/syrias-normalization-and-gcc-adjustingnew-modus-vivendi.
- 10. "Qatar Says It Will Not Normalise with Syria after Arab League Reinstates Assad Regime." The New Arab. May 8, 2023, https://www.newarab.com/news/qatar-saysit-will-not-normalise-assads-syria.
- 11. Giorgio Cafiero and Emily Milliken, "Analysis: How Important Is Syria's Return to the Arab League?," AI Jazeera, May 19, 2023, https://www.aljazeera.com/ news/2023/5/19/analysis-how-important-is-syriasreturn-to-the-arab-league.

- 12. Mohammad Mehdi Maleki, "Lasjerdi: Syria's Return to the Arab League Is Followed by 'Revival of Power,'" Islamic Republic News Agency, May 9, 2023, https://www.irna.ir/news/85104727.
- 13. "Iran's Support Was Fundamental in Syria's Return to the Arab League," Alalam, May 26, 2023, https://fa.alalam.ir/news/6627013/.
- 14. Nasser Kanaani, "The Islamic Republic of Iran Welcomes Syria's Success in Achieving Its Position in the Arab League," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Islamic Republic of Iran, May 8, 2023, https://mfa.gov.ir/portal/ newsview/719712.
- 15. Masoumeh Poursadeghi, "The Relations between the Arab Countries and Damascus Are for the Benefit of the People and the Security of the Region," Islamic Republic News Agency, May 14, 2023, https://www.irna. ir/news/85111314.
- 16. Hamidreza Azizi and Leonid Issaev, Russian and Iranian Economic Interests in Syria (Pre-2010 and Intra-War Period), Discussion Paper no. 8, (Geneva: The Geneva Centre for Security Policy and Omran Center for Strategic Studies, May 2019), https://dam.gcsp.ch/files/2y10nlGNuebJ3zh4 kU5wS7N66uuFm35TYDmJjO9jyzKVQYbDoO7vybkfq.
- 17. Anshel Pfeffer, "Arab Rapprochement with Syria's Assad Works for Israel Too," Haaretz, November 17. 2021, https://www.haaretz.com/us-news/2021-11-17/ ty-article/.premium/why-arab-rapprochement-withsyrias-assad-works-for-israel-too/0000017f-e20ed9aa-afff-fb5ec67a0000.
- 18. "Bashar Assad's Reaction to the Agreement between Iran and Saudi Arabia," Khabar Online, March 16, 2023, https://www.khabaronline.ir/news/1743996.
- 19. "From Now On, Saudi Arabia Will Deal with Syrian Issues through Iran," Iranian Students' News Agency, accessed February 5, 2023, https://www.isna.ir/ news/1402061107370.
- 20. Bureau of Near Eastern Affairs of the U.S. Department of State, "The Abraham Accords."
- 21. "Qatari Foreign Minister Rules Out Normalization with Israel," *The Times of Israel*, February 2, 2022, https://www.timesofisrael.com/qatari-foreign-minister-rules-out-normalization-with-israel/.
- 22. "Kuwait Says It'll Be 'Last to Normalize' with Israel, Will Stand by Palestinians," The Times of Israel, August 16, 2020, https://www.timesofisrael.com/kuwaitiofficials-reject-israel-normalization-reaffirm-supportfor-palestinians/.
- 23. Phil Stewart, Idrees Ali and Timour Azhari, "U.S. launches strikes in Iraq, Syria, nearly 40 reported killed," Reuters, February 4, 2024, https://www.reuters.com/ world/us-launches-retaliatory-strikes-iraq-syrianearly-40-reported-killed-2024-02-03/.

OPPORTUNITIES AND CHALLENGES ALONG THE PATH OF SAUDI-IRANIAN RELATIONS

Fatima Alsmadi
Al Jazeera Centre for Studies

Fatima Alsmadi is a senior researcher at Al Jazeera Centre for Studies, where she supervises research on Iran, Türkiye, and Central Asia. Alsmadi holds a PhD in Social Sciences from Allameh Tabatabai University in Iran and has served as an assistant professor at several Jordanian universities. She has also written and edited a number of books and research papers including "Opinion Poll: Arab Elites' Attitudes toward Arab-Iranian Relations and Iran's Role in the Region," *Political Trends in Iran, Women in Politics, Iranian-American Rapprochement and the Future of the Iranian Role*, and *The Controversy of Hijab in Iran: From Religious to Political*.



INTRODUCTION

In March 2023, Saudi Arabia and Iran agreed to resume diplomatic ties. 1 Yet other recent events indicate a long road ahead for Iranian-Saudi relations. Notably, in June 2023, Saudi Arabia requested to switch the venue of a joint press conference, as the room featured a picture of the late commander of Iran's Quds Force, General Qassim Soleimani.² Another similar incident occurred when the Saudi football team Al-Ittihad withdrew from a match against Iran's Sepahan in Isfahan, which houses a statue of Soleimani. The situation required a comment from the Iranian foreign minister, resulting in a decision to reschedule the match.3

The escalation of an athletic dispute to a diplomatic one, and the continued friction following the March 2023 deal, signals that enhancing the Saudi-Iran relationship requires more than good intentions. The nature of the two countries' relationship remains competitive and conflictual. Their disputes include regional competition for status and influence at the level of the Islamic world. This chapter explores the successes and failures of the Saudi-Iranian rapprochement, its determinants, and its potential impacts on regional issues.

HISTORY OF SAUDI-IRAN RELATIONS: CONSTANTS AND VARIABLES

Since the Islamic Revolution, certain factors have driven Iranian foreign policy regardless of political trends. While each of the country's presidents has adopted a distinct approach, the country's relationship with Saudi Arabia remained a priority. The Iran-Iraq war marked an initial period of overt conflict between Tehran and Riyadh. Following the war, under President Akbar Hashemi Rafsanjani, Iran-Saudi relations entered a new phase, transitioning from conflict to competition for influence within a complex regional order. Iraq's invasion of Kuwait in 1990, and subsequent defeat, fundamentally changed the balance of power. The presidencies of Rafsanjani and his successor Mohammad Khatami allowed Iran to gain advantages in the Organization of Islamic Cooperation (OIC) and the Organization of the Petroleum Exporting Countries (OPEC).

However, Saudi-Iran relations remained governed by two important variables. First, an unprecedented increase in the United States' (U.S.) military presence in Gulf countries led to tension with Tehran. Second, Washington adopted a "dual containment" policy towards Iran and Iraq, which suited Saudi Arabia.⁴ As such, Tehran became convinced that Riyadh was fostering international hostility towards its nuclear activities, damaging its standing in the global oil market.5

Mutual threat perceptions were another reason for strained bilateral relations. Iran perceived Saudi Arabia as facilitating the United States' political and security presence in the region, implementing economic sanctions against Iran, and generally collaborating to undermine Iran's regional role. Conversely, Riyadh viewed Tehran's active involvement in regional issues—with the Palestinian cause at the forefront—as an ideological and security threat.

i. U.S. President Bill Clinton crafted this policy towards Iran and Iraq, which kept both countries simultaneously weak. It allowed the United States to impose a trade and investment ban on Iran, particularly in the energy sector, in response to Iranian support for Palestinian groups opposed to the Israeli-Palestinian peace process.

FAILED INITIATIVES

Despite several initiatives, former President Mahmoud Ahmadinejad's foreign policy approach failed to reduce tensions. This was primarily due to sectarian escalation in Iraq and the intensification of competition in Lebanon and Afghanistan. In December 2007, Ahmadinejad attended the 28th Gulf Cooperation Council (GCC) Summit held in Doha, marking the first time an Iranian president was invited.⁶ That same year, Saudi King Abdullah bin Abdul-Aziz invited the Iranian president to perform the Hajj pilgrimage—another first in their bilateral relations.7

However, the relationship was still strained. Leaked documents disclosed that the Saudi monarch called on the United States to strike Iran and "cut off the head of the snake" to prevent it from continuing its nuclear program.8 The tone of these documents—caution, fear, and suspicion—is inseparable from the narratives and perceptions held by both Arabs and Iranians.9

When Rouhani came to power, he prioritized mending relations with the West. Moderates within the reformist movement argued for improving relations with Washington, some even asserting that Iran's economic issues could not be resolved without addressing this dilemma. 10 However, this direction suffered a severe setback under U.S. President Donald Trump who withdrew from the Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action (JCPOA) and reimposed sanctions. 11 Moreover, despite proposing the Hormuz Peace Endeavor (HOPE) with Gulf countries, Rouhani did not prioritize regional relations. 12 This could be considered as one of the fundamental differences between Rouhani's foreign policy and that of Raisi and his "neighborhood" policy.

ONGOING CONTROVERSIAL ISSUES

To date, Tehran and Riyadh have taken significant diplomatic steps by exchanging highlevel visits and diplomatic missions. However, caution remains characteristic of the rapprochement, and many crucial issues are unresolved that cannot be separated from the two countries' relations.

Regional Competition

Regional competition, particularly Iran's regional influence, may be one of the primary obstacles hindering good relations. It has driven tension for decades, with significant consequences evident in Iraq, Syria, Yemen, and the Gulf. Raisi, for instance, has committed to continuing to enhance Iran's regional influence. This issue was a prominent theme in his electoral debates and post-election statements, and was included in his 2017 electoral program. Additionally, Supreme Leader Ali Khamenei's ideology inspired Raisi's focus on strengthening Iranian national security, among other key policies. Khamenei asserts that Iran's deterrent power, including its missiles, is non-negotiable, as it has brought the United States and the West to the negotiating table.13

Therefore, this matter continues to be a source of fundamental disagreement between Iran and Gulf countries, especially Saudi Arabia. What Iran perceives as a stabilizing factor,



its neighbors view as a provocation. Specifically, Saudi Crown Prince Mohammed bin Salman aims to create a collective deterrent against Iran, geopolitically encircling it. Despite Saudi Arabia's internal divisions and hesitation, Israel also plays a role concerning Riyadh's relationship with Iran.14

The Rouhani administration believed that a nuclear agreement with the West would reduce tension between Iran and Saudi Arabia. Instead, Riyadh threatened to target the country directly for supporting the Houthis in Yemen. In 2018, Mohammed bin Salman called for increased pressure and sanctions on Iran in an interview with The Wall Street Journal, justifying it as an option to avoid war: "If we don't succeed in what we are trying to do, we will likely have war with Iran in 10-15 years."15

Saudi Arabia intervened in Yemen to achieve a set of objectives—the most prominent being eliminating Iranian influence. However, none of the objectives of "Operation Decisive Storm" were achieved, especially those related to Iran and the Houthi group. These actions merely escalated Iran-Saudi friction, and Riyadh found itself trapped in the costly Yemeni quagmire, facing the growing Houthi threat. These dynamics, and Riyadh's desire for an exit from the war, could have been one factor driving the deal with Tehran after seven years of severed ties.

Crises

Multiple crises in the region are linked to the two powers' competition for position and influence, and resolving them will undoubtedly be challenging. The ongoing crises in Yemen and Syria are prime examples. Lebanon still faces political instability, though a continued Iranian-Saudi rapprochement could have a positive impact, especially economically. Despite the roles played by both parties in escalating these crises, there are significant doubts about their ability to resolve them, due to their complexity, the level of destruction in crisis-ridden countries, and the involvement of multiple players with conflicting interests.¹⁶

The Iranian Nuclear File

The nuclear agreement in 2015 did not lead to an improvement in Saudi-Iran relations. Moreover, the failure to revive the nuclear deal may result in an escalation, leading to the region entering a nuclear race. Several key issues constrain the revival of the nuclear agreement. October 2025 will be a crucial date for the Iranian nuclear file, as the United Nations (UN) framework resolution for the nuclear agreement is set to expire. 17

Moreover, Iran's commitment to the fatwa against nuclear weapons is linked to an escalating threat. If a military strike against Iran becomes imminent, it might choose to withdraw from the Treaty on the Non-Proliferation of Nuclear Weapons and reconsider its previous stance, potentially opting to produce nuclear weapons. Ultimately, the consequences of withdrawing from the nuclear agreement would be serious and could have negative implications for the region. Therefore, there is a need to enhance diplomatic efforts to address the challenges of the Iranian nuclear file—a crucial aspect of any roadmap for relations between Tehran and Riyadh.

RELATIONS WITH THE UNITED STATES

Following his election as president of Iran, Raisi spoke over the phone with the Amir of Qatar, Sheikh Tamim bin Hamad Al Thani. In this conversation, the Iranian leader highlighted the need for "collective security," describing it as a fundamental part of his administration's "regional foreign policy doctrine." 18 He believes that collective security can bring "peace and stability" to the region.19

Achieving collective security, from Iran's perspective, requires eliminating foreign powers' intervention in Iran's relations with its neighbors.²⁰ This stance is not exclusive to Raisi but is a constant in Iranian foreign policy. For instance, Rouhani previously called for Gulf countries to ensure their security without "foreign intervention."21 This is fundamentally tied to Tehran's declared goal of removing U.S. forces from the region following the assassination of Qasem Soleimani in early 2020. Making this goal a necessary condition for improved relations with Iran's neighbors further complicates achieving stability and security. It also raises questions about its feasibility in a region that ranks second in terms of U.S. military presence, after the United States itself, and where governments maintain strong ties with Washington while Iran-U.S. relations witness an ongoing crisis.²²

However, Saudi Arabia may formulate a foreign policy independent of the lines drawn by the long alliance with Washington. A leaked document obtained by The Washington Post mentioned that Saudi Crown Prince Mohammed bin Salman threatened to impose significant economic costs on the United States if it retaliated against Saudi oil cuts.²³ Despite these indications, it may be premature to characterize this policy as a departure from Riyadh's obligations as a U.S. ally, and Washington's influence remains a crucial factor shaping the trajectory of Saudi-Iran relations.

OBSTACLE OF NORMALIZATION AND THE STANCE TOWARDS ISRAEL

The issue of normalization between Israel and several regional states, particularly the United Arab Emirates (UAE), hinders the future of Saudi-Iranian relations. It strengthens the perception in Tehran that certain Gulf countries pose a growing security threat. This amplifies Iran's existing security approach, which may overshadow the collective security model if Israel's presence expands in the region.

While some Iranians tend to overlook the UAE's growing ties with Israel—as the former is Iran's top economic partner in the Gulf—Iran's Supreme Leader and his influential supporters hold a different view. Following the announcement of UAE-Israel normalization, Ayatollah Khamenei strongly condemned the decision, calling it a "betrayal" of the Muslim world.24

Moreover, there is not a unanimous consensus among Iranian political circles about the reasons behind the Saudi-Iranian rapprochement. Some believe that Saudi Arabia seeks to buy time, suggesting that its strategy towards Iran remains unchanged. Others see Iran as attempting, via the rapprochement, to slow the pace of what is seen as an inevitable Saudi-Israeli normalization. While some believe that normalization between Tel Aviv and Ri-



yadh would lead Iran to escalate regional conflicts, it seems unlikely that Tehran would seek to provoke a significant reaction despite any political posturing.

Qasem Mohebali, former Director-General of the Middle East Department at the Iranian Ministry of Foreign Affairs, believes the Saudi goal in improving relations with Iran is to reduce the cost of normalizing relations with Israel, emphasizing that the relationship with Israel is more critical than with Iran for bin Salman.25

Regarding the Palestinian issue, there is a clear contrast in approaches. While Iran supports Palestinian resistance movements, including Hamas and Islamic Jihad, and backs the option of armed resistance, Saudi Arabia has labeled Hamas a terrorist organization.²⁶ This is fundamentally linked to the kingdom's stance on political Islam and view of Hamas as an extension of the Muslim Brotherhood, which Saudi Arabia has opposed since the Arab Spring. At best, Riyadh seeks political gains in Palestine in exchange for normalization. While the Iranian leadership speaks of a fading Israel, Saudi circles advocate for Tel Aviv as a part of its regional security and economic system.

The recent confrontation between Hamas and Israel clearly indicates the complexity and centrality of this file. It will be a defining factor in its success or failure. While Iran staunchly rejects normalization with Israel, reports suggest that Riyadh may accept settlements and an expanded relationship with Tel Aviv.²⁷ Therefore, the issue of Israeli normalization will likely continue to influence the future of Saudi-Iran relations.

CONCLUSION

The rapprochement between Riyadh and Tehran is now crucial for an economically strained Iran and for its Gulf neighbors facing security challenges. The issue of Iran's regional influence will continue to surface intermittently, as the country is not willing to abandon the influence afforded by the "Axis of Resistance," and Saudi Arabia is unwilling to accept it.

A crucial question going forward will be about the possibility of a resolution, which will require more than exchanging ambassadors. A genuine resolution will need a joint plan of action, with a specific time horizon and detailed stages, that effectively addresses and de-escalates regional files to mitigate these crises.

ENDNOTES

- 1. Parisa Hafezi, Nayera Abdallah and Aziz El Yaakoubi, "Iran and Saudi Arabia Agree to Resume Ties in Talks Brokered by China," Reuters, March 11, 2023, https://www.reuters.com/world/ middle-east/iran-saudi-arabia-agree-resumeties-re-open-embassies-iranian-state-media-2023-03-10/#:~:text=DUBAI%2FRIYADH%2C%20 March%2010%20(,East%20from%20Yemen%20 to%20Syria.
- 2. Ehsan Mehrabi, "Saudi Minister Nixes Press Conference in Room with Suleimani Photo," IranWire, June 19, 2023, https://iranwire.com/en/politics/117670-saudi-ministernixes-press-conference-in-room-with-suleimani-photo/.
- 3. "Iran FM Warns Against Turning Sports into Political Lever," IRNA, October 4, 2023, https://en.irna.ir/ news/85247241/Iran-FM-warns-against-turningsports-into-political-lever.
- 4. Richard Murphy, Differentiated Containment: U.S. Policy Toward Iran and Iraq, (Washington, D.C.: Council on Foreign Relations, July 1, 1997), https://cdn.cfr.org/ sites/default/files/pdf/1998/09/Differentiated_Containment.pdf.
- 5. Keyhan Barzegar, "Iran-Saudi Relations during the Rouhani Era" [in Persian], Donyaye Eghtesad, July 23, 2013, http://tinyurl.com/3e9dx8f4.
- 6. "Iran calls for security cooperation in Gulf," New York Times, November 3, 2007, https://www.nytimes. com/2007/12/03/world/africa/03iht-iran.3.8570254.html.
- "Saudi king invites Ahmadinejad for haj-media," Reuters, December 12, 2007, https://www.reuters.com/ article/idUSBLA252556/.
- 8. Ross Colvin, "'Cut Off Head of Snake' Saudis Told U.S. on Iran," Reuters, November 29, 2010, https://www. reuters.com/article/us-wikileaks-iran-saudis-idUS-TRE6AS02B20101129/.
- Fatima Al-Smadi, "Iran wa-watha'iq WikiLeaks" [Iran and the WikiLeaks Documents], in Zahirat WikiLeaks: Jadal al-'ielaam wa-s-siyasat bayn al-aftrady walwage [The WikiLeaks Phenomenon: Media and Political Controversy Between Virtuality and Reality], ed. Huda Hawa (Beirut: Arab Center for Research and Policy Studies, 2012), 490–532, https://www.dohainstitute.org/ar/ BooksAndJournals/Pages/art258.aspx.
- 10. Fatima Al-Smadi, As-siyasat al-kharijiat li-rawhani: min 'halqat niafaran' 'ila fashal 'al-ainkhirat al-bana'' "[Rouhani's Foreign Policy: From the 'Niyavaran Circle' to the Failure of 'Constructive Engagement'], Lubab Magazine, no. 0 (November 2018): 42-73, https://studies.aljazeera.net/ar/magazines/book-1283.

- 11. Mark Landler, "Trump Abandons Iran Nuclear Deal He Long Scorned," The New York Times, May 8, 2018, https://www.nytimes.com/2018/05/08/world/middleeast/trump-iran-nuclear-deal.html.
- 12. Hassan Rouhani, "Hope Initiative: We Seek Mutual Cooperation with the Countries of the Persian Gulf Region" [in Persian], Online Video, Hassan Rouhani, recorded July 1, 1998, accessed October 7, 2023, http://tinyurl.com/7m52ycbe.
- 13. Erin Cunningham and Kareem Fahim, "Raisi says Iran's ballistic missiles are 'not negotiable' - and he doesn't want to meet Biden," Washington Post, June 21, 2021, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/2021/06/21/ iran-nuclear-power-plant-bushehr/.
- 14. Stephen Kalin, Summer Said, and Felicia Schwartz, "Saudi Royal Family Divides Over Potential Embrace of Israel." The Wall Street Journal, September 18, 2020. https://www.wsi.com/articles/saudi-roval-familysplit-relations-israel-uae-bahrain-mbs-princeking-11600446560.
- 15. Margherita Stancati, "Saudi Prince Calls for Stepped-Up Pressure on Iran," The Wall Street Journal, March 29, 2018. https://www.wsi.com/articles/saudi-prince-callsfor-stepped-up-pressure-on-iran-1522365518.
- 16. Fatima Al-Smadi, "Is There a Roadmap for Saudi-Iranian Relations?" [in Arabic], Al Jazeera Center for Studies, September 6, 2023, https://studies.aljazeera.net/ar/ article/5734.
- 17. "Nuclear Agreement JCPOA," European Union External Action Service, August 18, 2021. https://www.eeas.europa.eu/eeas/nuclear-agreement-%E2%80%93-jcpoa_en.
- 18. "Raisi says 'collective security' forms backbone of his foreign policy doctrine," Tehran Times, June 25, 2021, https://www.tehrantimes.com/news/462412/Raisi-sayscollective-security-forms-backbone-of-his-foreign.
- 19. Ibid
- 20. Ibid.
- 21. Bill Chappell, "Iran's Rouhani Touts Gulf Peace Plan, Says It Would Start With U.S. Troops Leaving," NPR, September 25, 2019, https://www.npr.org/2019/09/25/764151698/ irans-rouhani-touts-gulf-peace-plan-says-it-wouldstart-with-u-s-troops-leaving.
- 22. Fatima Alsmadi, "Iran and the Gulf Dialogue: Does Raisi's Call for 'Collective Security' Have Any Chance of Success?," Al Sharq Strategic Research, July 6, 2021, https://research.sharqforum.org/2021/07/06/iran-and-the-gulf/.



- ${\tt 23. \ John\, Hudson, ``Saudi\, crown\, prince\, threatened}$ 'major' economic pain on U.S. amid oil feud," The Washington Post, June 8, 2023, https://www.washing- $\underline{tonpost.com/national-security/2023/06/08/saudi-}$ arabia-cut-oil-production/.
- 24. "Iran's Khamenei says UAE 'betrayed' Muslim world with Israel deal," Al Jazeera, September 1, 2020, https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2020/9/1/irans- $\underline{khamenei\text{-}says\text{-}uae\text{-}betrayed\text{-}muslim\text{-}world\text{-}with\text{-}}$ israel-deal.
- 25. "Mohebali, Former Director-General of the Middle East at the Ministry of Foreign Affairs: The Saudis' Goal Is to Establish Relations with Iran" [in Persian], Iran Watch, October 7, 2023, http://tinyurl.com/5arsyjwz.
- 26. "Gulf Arab States Label Hezbollah a Terrorist Organization," Reuters, March 2, 2016, https://www.reuters.com/ article/us-gulf-hezbollah-idUSKCN0W40XF/.
- 27. "Israel Latest: Saudi Minister Says Talks on Ties Still on Table," Bloomberg News, November 7, 2023, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2023-11-07/israel-latest-conflict-at-monthmark-with-no-signs-of-slowing.

IRAN'S ROLE IN THE YEMEN WAR: REAL INFLUENCE AND REGIONAL GAINS

Faozi Al-Goidi

Middle East Council on Global Affairs

Faozi Al-Goidi is a junior visiting fellow at the Middle East Council on Global Affairs, holding a master's degree in history from the Doha Institute for Graduate Studies in Qatar. His research primarily focuses on modern and contemporary history in Yemen and the Gulf region. He has a keen interest in social movements, conflict resolution, and state formation. Al-Goidi has authored numerous articles published on various Arabic platforms. He contributes to research and analysis on the political and social dynamics shaping Yemen and the Gulf, as well as the relationships between them.



INTRODUCTION

Over the past decade, Iran has emerged as a key regional player in Yemen supporting Ansar Allah (commonly known as the Houthis). In research and policy circles, there are three primary analyses of this relationship. The first exaggerates the extent of Iranian influence in Yemen, considering the Houthis as a regional proxy—a perspective supported by the internationally recognized government and its allies, namely the United States (U.S.) and Saudi Arabia. The second view, representing Iran and its supporters, regards the Houthis as an autonomous entity representing the Yemeni Republic-merely aligned with Iran on certain aims and ideological positions.2

The third view recognizes a complex relationship between Iran and the Houthis. The group has used Iranian missiles, unmanned aerial vehicles (UAVs), and other weapons "of Iranian origin."³ Still, it is not clear whether the relationship is one of subordination or a partnership. Though similar interests do bring them together, other factors clarify the nature of the relationship, which began before the Houthi takeover of Sanaa and escalated after the Saudi-led Arab coalition launched Operation Decisive Storm in March 2015.4

Nevertheless, the extent of Iran's influence over the war in Yemen remains a subject of debate.⁵ Despite the China-brokered Iran-Saudi reconciliation in March 2023, Iran has not made significant concessions on the Yemen file and the Houthi's negotiating terms have not changed.⁶ While some analysts contend that the agreement could open prospects for peace in Yemen—suggesting the Houthis might make concessions under Iranian pressure—this seems unlikely in the short-term.7

To clarify Tehran's role in Yemen, along with its local and regional impacts, this chapter will first examine Iranian foreign policy and motives in Yemen. The second section will discuss the relationship between Ansar Allah and Iran, questioning whether the Houthis are proxies or allies of Iran. And the third section will delineate the extent of Iran's regional influence and impact on the Yemeni war.

IRAN'S FOREIGN POLICY AND MOTIVATIONS IN YEMEN

The pillars of Iran's foreign policy consist of its active regional role,8 opposition to Israel and the West, and pursuit of an alternative regional order.9 The presence of weak central authorities and dissatisfied local actors has enabled Tehran to intervene regionally, as evident in 1980s Lebanon, Afghanistan, post-invasion Iraq, and post-Arab Spring Yemen.

Iranian support for non-Shia armed groups is motivated by their ideological alignment with the second pillar of Tehran's foreign policy, namely opposition to Israel and the West. Yemen's geostrategic location along one of the most important waterways in the world, the Bab al-Mandeb Strait, gives it outsize leverage over global shipping as a crucial part of this opposition. To cultivate influence in the country, Iran previously supported the armed Southern Movement (al-hirak al-janoubi) as a key component of its regional policy. 10 Later on, Iran's interests in Yemen aligned more with the Houthis than with the Southern Movement; importantly, the Houthi movement actively opposes the United States, unlike certain

other Yemeni actors. 11 Given this alignment, any increase in the Houthis' power reinforces Iran's regional influence. Moreover, cultivating ties with these groups has allowed Tehran to pursue its third foreign policy pillar, aiming to establish an alternative political order via the "Axis of Resistance."

Historically, contrary to common assumptions, the relations between Iran and the Zaidi state in northern Yemen were extremely limited. Iran provided minimal support to Zaidi Imam Muhammad al-Badr during his war with the republicans in the 1960s,12 which concluded with the establishment of the Yemen Arab Republic. Founding figures of the Houthi movement, including Hussein Badr al-Din al-Houthi, studied in the post-revolution Islamic Republic, suggesting that they were influenced by Iranian revolutionary ideology.¹³

Since Hussein al-Houthi founded his movement in the mid-1990s until the start of the Houthis' rebellion in 2004, there was no evidence suggesting that Iran provided any support to the group.¹⁴ The first limited military and financial support reportedly occurred in 2009, increasing gradually from there. 15 Early on, Iran realized that overt support for the Houthis could escalate tensions, potentially culminating in direct confrontation with Saudi Arabia—a scenario Tehran sought to avoid. Nevertheless, the state maintained its marginal connection with the Houthis.

IRAN AND THE HOUTHI GROUP: PROXIES OR ALLIES?

The debate surrounding the relationship between Iran and the Houthis is a recurring topic. Some view the group as Iran's proxy, while others assert that it is an autonomous actor. This chapter argues that the relationship between Tehran and Ansar Allah is complex; their views and interests differ based on various religious, political, and historical factors. Instead of an Iranian proxy, it is an organized force pursuing its objectives through pragmatic policies. At the same time, Iran has taken advantage of the rise of the Houthis to gain influence in Yemen.

The origin of the Houthi movement differs from other militias aligned with Tehran. It was not established by the Islamic Revolutionary Guard Corps (IRGC) like Lebanon's Hezbollah or certain Iraqi militias. The Houthis emerged in the late 1990s out of al-Shabab al-Mu'min ("The Believing Youth")—a Zaidi revivalist movement in northern Yemen. 16 Hussein Badr al-Din al-Houthi, through the Al-Haqq Party, seized control of the group in 1999.¹⁷

Moreover, the Houthis built on the historical legacy of the Zaidi state that governed northern Yemen for centuries until the 1962 September Revolution. The movement was born from Zaidi doctrines and political ideology,18 including a commitment to revolution against injustice. While rooted in Zaidi ideology, the Houthi movement is also a political one based on revolution against injustice and imperialism.¹⁹ Similarly, the Iranian revolutionary model—based on clerical political authority—influenced the Houthis ideologically. For instance, the founder of the group, Hussein al-Houthi, often praised Imam Khomeini's resistance of imperialism and adopted slogans from the Iranian revolution.²⁰ Ultimately, it is difficult to determine conclusively the degree of doctrinal affiliation between the Houthis and Iran.



As previously mentioned, Iranian support for the Houthis began around 2009, with subsequent years witnessing support in terms of weapons and expertise.21 The relationship expanded after the Houthis seized control of Sanaa in September 2014, marked by increased flights between Sanaa and Tehran.²² In March 2015, the-Saudi Arabia-led coalition (SLC), fearing Iran's control over the Bab el-Mandeb Strait, announced the start of Operation Decisive Storm, intending to drive the Houthis out of Aden and Dhale.²³ The southern forces that fought against the Houthis in Dhale included units affiliated with the southern leader Ali Salem al-Beidh, who had received training and support from Iran earlier,²⁴ before their relationship soured following the Houthi takeover of Sanaa.²⁵ This leads to the conclusion that Iran sought an ally to secure its interests in Yemen, regardless of its ideology.

The Houthi movement has practiced a similar pragmatism in its political and military ascent. It originated with the intent of preserving the Zaidi minority, engaging in six rounds of conflict to achieve this objective.²⁶ In 2011, it presented itself as an advocate for the people of Saada; then, as a representative of northern tribes; and finally, after Operation Decisive Storm, as an official authority representing the Yemeni people.27

After the launch of Operation Decisive Storm, Iran was the only power to recognize the Houthis by establishing formal diplomatic relations and providing advanced weapons, drones, and missile systems.²⁸ Simultaneously, the Houthis built their own military and economic capacity by the capture of state institutions in northern Yemen. Together, this elevated the Houthi group to a formidable player in the region, allowing it to strike targets in Saudi Arabia and the UAE, shifting the regional balance of power. However, the Saudi-Iran rapprochement has not meaningfully reduced Tehran's support for the Houthis. Nevertheless, shifting geopolitical developments could alter Tehran's relationship with the Houthis.

IRAN'S INVOLVEMENT IN THE YEMEN WAR AND REGIONAL GAINS

Iran has never officially acknowledged its involvement in the Yemeni war; it denies supporting the Houthis despite international reports confirming such support.²⁹ Operation Decisive Storm altered the dynamics in Yemen. Saudi Arabia sought to reduce Iran's influence and contain the Houthis, but the war escalated, leading to a severe humanitarian crisis and the deaths of tens of thousands of civilians.³⁰ This later led some to blame Saudi Arabia for failing to prevent the Houthis from aligning with Tehran.

Thus, the war pushed the Houthis further into Iran's embrace, deepening hostilities with Saudi Arabia. In 2018, Russia vetoed a United Nations (UN) resolution to condemn Iran for violating the arms embargo on the Houthis.31 Indicating Yemen's growing importance to Tehran, Hassan Irlu, "who is reportedly an IRGC officer, was appointed as Iranian ambassador to Sanaa in 2020.32

By securing an active partner in Yemen, Iran has increased its regional influence without incurring significant financial shortfalls, unlike Saudi Arabia's loss of millions of dollars in this conflict.³³ Iran has supplied the Houthis with drones and cruise missiles,³⁴ enabling them to threaten ships passing through the Bab el-Mandeb Strait, thereby exerting international pressure and influencing global trade.35 These threats persist despite the naval blockade

- i. The Bab el-Mandeb Strait is an international chokepoint where many ships pass from Asia and Africa through the Suez Canal to the Mediterranean and Europe.
- ii. Hassan Irlu passed away one year after his appointment, reportedly due to the coronavirus, as announced by the Iranian Ministry of Foreign Affairs. However, some doubt this and suggest his death might have occurred during one of the coalition airstrikes or that the Houthis had targeted him due to his increased influence.

Red Sea Sanaa Range of C-802 anti-ship missile al-Hudaydah 120 kilometers YEMEN **ERITREA** Assab • **ETHIOPIA** Aden Bab el-Mandeb **DJIBOUTI** Gulf of Aden **SOMALIA**

Figure 1: A new threat in Yemen

Source: https://worldview.stratfor.com/article/new-threat-red-sea-shipping.36

imposed on the Houthis. In fact, the approximate range of the Houthi anti-ship missiles may have increased compared to what it was in 2017, as indicated in figure 1 above.

The Houthis' maritime capabilities serve Iran's interests in the Red Sea—an area crucial for global trade and regional security. Approximately nine percent of the world's petroleum traded by sea routes passes through the waterway.³⁷ In 2018, a senior officer in the IRGC, Nasser Shabani, admitted that his organization "had instructed the Houthis to attack two Saudi oil tankers in the Red Sea, west of the strategic port of [Hodeida]."38 This led Saudi Arabia to temporarily suspend oil shipments through the passage.39

While Iran may not be able to end the Yemen war, it can contribute to de-escalation. The Yemen conflict, rooted in past civil wars, revolves around local factions vying for control. It is not a proxy or sectarian war, as often portrayed. While the intense regional competition between Iran and Saudi Arabia fuels the internal conflict, it is not the primary driver. Therefore, the main causes of the Yemen conflict are local, with regional interventions aimed at



maintaining the balance of local power to preserve Saudi influence. Yemen holds primary importance for Saudi Arabia while it is secondary for Iran, as a means to augment its regional dominance.

CONCLUSION

There is no doubt that Iran has succeeded in gaining influence with Ansar Allah. This leverage has reinforced Tehran's regional standing and demonstrated success in the government's foreign policy. However, it is important to avoid exaggerating the sectarian and proxy dynamics of the conflict, oversimplifying the relationship between Iran and the Houthis, and ignoring local drivers of the war.

Instead, the Houthis have motives distinct from Iran and local relationships that give them an advantage over other Yemeni parties. Iranian support affords them additional strategic capabilities, enabling the group to threaten neighboring countries and maritime navigation. This has served both Iran's regional objectives and the Houthis' local goals.

ENDNOTES

- 1. Farea Al-Muslimi, "Iran's Role in Yemen Exaggerated, but Destructive," The Century Foundation, May 19, 2017, https://tcf.org/content/report/irans-role-yemen-exaggerated-destructive/.
- 3. UN Panel of Experts on Yemen, transmitted by letter dated Jan. 26, 2018, established pursuant to Security Council Resolution 2140 (2014) addressed to the President of the Security Council, 1–329, U.N. Doc. S/2018/594 (Jan. 26, 2018), https://digitallibrary. un.org/record/1639536?In=en&v=pdf#record-filescollapse-header.
- 4. Al-Muslimi, "Iran's Role in Yemen."
- lbid. 5.
- 6. Heiko Wimmen et al., "Impact of the Saudi-Iranian Reconciliation on Middle East Conflicts," International Crisis Group, April 19, 2023, https://www.crisisgroup. org/middle-east-north-africa/gulf-and-arabian-peninsula/iran-saudi-arabia/impact-saudi-iranian.
- 7. Ibid.
- 8. Aisha Al Saad, Determinants of Iranian Foreign Policy Toward the Gulf States in the Context of Iran Nuclear Negotiations (Doha, Qatar: Arab Center for Research and Policy Studies, 2018), 109.
- 9. Mahjoob Zweiri, 'Iran; muqarabat fi alsiyasat alkharijiat waldaakhilia [Iran: Approaches to Foreign and Domestic Policy] (Beirut: Arab Scientific Publishers, 2020), 32.
- 10. Al-Muslimi, "Iran's Role in Yemen."
- 11. Kali Robinson, Yemen's Tragedy: War, Stalemate, and Suffering, Backgrounder (Washington, D.C.: Council on Foreign Relations, May 1, 2023), https://www.cfr.org/ backgrounder/yemen-crisis.
- 12. Mohsen Milani, "Iran's Game in Yemen: Why Tehran Isn't to Blame for the Civil War." Foreign Affairs. April 19, 2015, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/ iran/2015-04-19/irans-game-yemen.
- 13. Nadwa Al-Dawsari, The Ideological Underpinnings of the Houthis' Red Sea Attacks, Analysis, (Washington, D.C.: Middle East Institute, January 22, 2024), https://www.mei.edu/publications/ideological-underpinnings-houthis-red-sea-attacks.
- 14. Adel al-Ahmadi. Al-Zahr wa-l-Haiar: at-tamarud al-shi'i fi-l-yaman wa-mawqi' al-'aqaliyat a-shi'iyya fi-l-sinariyu al-jadid [The Flower and the Stone: Shiite Rebellion in Yemen and the Position of Shiite Minorities in the New Scenariol (Sanaa, Yemen: Nashwan Alhemyari Center for Studies and Media, 2006), 127–183.

- 15. Kali Robinson, Iran's Support of the Houthis: What to Know, Brief, (Washington, D.C.: Council on Foreign Relations, March 1, 2024), https://www.cfr.org/in-brief/ irans-support-houthis-what-know#:~:text=Bv%20 some%20experts'%20estimations%2C%20 Iranian, the %20 year %20 they %20 captured %20 Sanaa.
- 16. Ahmed Nagi, Yemen's Houthis Used Multiple Identities to Advance, (Beirut, Lebanon: Carnegie Middle East Center, March 19, 2019), https://carnegie-mec. org/2019/03/19/yemen-s-houthis-used-multipleidentities-to-advance-pub-78623.
- 17. Ibid.
- 18. Al-Dawsari, The Ideological Underpinnings.
- 19. Mohammed Almahfali and James Root, How Iran's Islamic Revolution Does, and Does Not, Influence Houthi Rule in Northern Yemen, Analysis Paper, (Sanaa, Yemen: Sana'a Center For Strategic Studies, February 13, 2020), https://sanaacenter.org/publications/analysis/9050.
- 20 Ibid
- 21. Robinson, Iran's Support of the Houthis.
- 22. Mareike Transfeld, "Iran's Small Hand in Yemen," Sada (blog), February 14, 2017, https://carnegieendowment. ora/sada/67988.
- 23. "Five Years Since Decisive Storm," The Yemen Review, April 1, 2020, https://sanaacenter.org/publications/the-yemen-review/9518#Five Years Since Decisive Storm.
- 24. Al-Muslimi, "Iran's Role in Yemen."
- 25. Yasser Hassan, "Haqiqat al-'alaqat bayn al-huthiiyn w-al-harak al-janubi" [The Truth about the Relationship between the Houthis and the Southern Movement], Al Jazeera, August 10, 2013.
- 26. Nagi, Yemen's Houthis Used Multiple Identities.
- 28. Robinson, Iran's Support of the Houthis.
- 29. Ibid.
- 30. Yemen Conflict Observatory (YCO) Database, "Yemen: Fatalities," ACLED and Yemen Data Project, accessed March 19, 2024, https://acleddata.com/yemen-conflict-observatory/#1700477750819-86f9adce-838d.
- 31. "Rusiya tu'arqil qararan 'umamiana yudin da'm 'iran li-I-huthiiyn" [Russia Vetoes UN Resolution Condemning Iran's Support for the Houthis], Al Jazeera, February 23, 2018, http://tinyurl.com/2zj55mbt.



- 32. "Marad ayrlu waffara fursa li-l-huthiiyn min 'ajil al-mutalaba bi-rahilih" [Irloo's Illness Provided an Opportunity for the Houthis to Demand His Departure], Yemen Future, December 21, 2021, https://yemenfuture.net/
- 33. "Khasa'ir bi-l-milyarat ... istinzaaf al-sa'udiyyaa fi 'al-wahl al-yamani'" [Losses in the Billions ... Saudi Arabia's Attrition in the 'Yemeni Mire'], Al Jazeera, September 30, 2019, https://www.aljazeera.net/politics-/2019/9/30/%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%B3%D8%B9% D9%88%D8%AF%D9%8A%D8%A9-%D8%A7%D9 %84%D9%8A%D9%85%D9%86-%D8%A7%D9% 84%D8%AD%D9%88%D8%AB%D9%8A%D9%8A %D9%86-%D8%B5%D9%88%D8%A7%D8%B1%D9 %8A%D8%AE.
- 34. Fabian Hinz, "Little and Large Missile Surprises in Sanaa and Tehran," Military Balance (blog, International Institute for Strategic Studies), October 17, 2023, https://www.iiss.org/online-analysis/militarybalance/2023/10/little-and-large-missile-surprisesin-sanaa-and-tehran/.
- 35. "The Bab El-Mandeb Strait Is a Strategic Route for Oil and Natural Gas Shipments," U.S. Energy Information Administration, August 17, 2019, https://www.eia.gov/ todayinenergy/detail.php?id=41073.
- 36. "A New Threat to Red Sea Shipping," Rane, October 5, 2016, https://worldview.stratfor.com/article/newthreat-red-sea-shipping.
- 37. U.S. Energy Information Administration, "The Bab El-Mandeb Strait."
- 38. Micky Aharonson, "Iranian-Russian Cooperation in Yemen," Policy Paper, (Jerusalem: The Jerusalem Institute for Strategy and Security, March 1, 2019), https://jiss.org.il/en/aharonson-mansharof-iranianrussian-cooperation-in-yemen/.
- 39. Rania El Gamal, "Al-sa'udiyya ta'allaqa murur shahanaat an-naft 'abr bab al-mandab ba'ad hajamaat li-l-huthiiyn" [Saudi Arabia Suspends the Passage of Oil Shipments through the Bab el-Mandeb Strait after Attacks by the Houthi Rebels], Reuters, July 26, 2018, https://www.reuters.com/article/idUSKBN1KG2DN/.

FROM RIVALS TO ALLIES: IRAN'S EVOLVING ROLE IN IRAQ'S GEOPOLITICS

Muhanad Seloom

Doha Institute for Graduate Studies

Muhanad Seloom is an assistant professor in critical security studies at the Doha Institute for Graduate Studies and a researcher at the Strategic Studies Unit in the Arab Center for Research and Policy Studies (ACRPS). He is also an honorary research fellow at the Institute of Arab and Islamic Studies at the University of Exeter in the United Kingdom, where he lectured from 2016 to 2018. His main fields of specialization include national security, intelligence studies, military and strategic studies, and counterterrorism. He is currently working on a research project titled, "Covert Currents of the Cradle: A History of Iraq's Intelligence."



INTRODUCTION

In the complex landscape of Middle Eastern geopolitics, the relationship between Iran and Iraq presents a compelling study of shifts and turns. Historically, the two nations have transitioned from an intense rivalry to a surprising collaboration. The harrowing experiences of the 1980s war are etched deeply in their collective memory. However, the dawn of the new millennium unveiled a surprising turn of events, positioning Iran as an influential actor in Iraq's political, security, and economic realms. This chapter analyzes Iran's expanding influence in Iraq, shedding light on the diverse forces that shape their relationship.

IRAN-IRAQ RELATIONS: HISTORICAL CONTEXT

Iran and Iraq's cultural and religious ties date back centuries. The two countries share an almost 1,000 mile-long (1,599 kilometer-long) border, and the adjacent regions, particularly Khuzestan and Basra, have been the subject of territorial disputes.² Notably, how to mark the borders of the Shatt al-Arab river fueled tensions prior to the Iraq-Iran war.³ In an effort to address these issues, Algerian President Houari Boumediene facilitated the signing of the 1975 Algiers Agreement between Iraq and Iran.⁴ This diplomatic effort focused on resolving the border disputes, especially around the Shatt al-Arab waterway, which holds strategic importance for oil exports.⁵ As per the agreement, Iraq and Iran decided to mark their border along the river's thalweg.¹ Additionally, Iran agreed to stop supporting Kurdish rebels in northern Iraq.⁶ This agreement briefly reduced tensions. However, it did not fully address deeper issues like territorial and ideological ambitions.

The departure of Shah Mohammad Reza Pahlavi from Iran in January 1979 and the subsequent establishment of the Islamic Republic under Ayatollah Ruhollah Khomeini marked a profound ideological shift in Iran.⁷ This transformation represented not just a change in governance but a radical re-orientation of the country's political, social, and international identity, from a secular, pro-Western monarchy to a theocratic, anti-Western regime.⁸ Saddam Hussein's rise to power as the President of Iraq in 1979 further intensified these dynamics.⁹ In January of 1980, Abolhassan Bani-Sadr was elected as Iran's first president.¹⁰ That same year, a diplomatic rift started on March 8 when Iran withdrew its ambassador from Iraq.¹¹ In April, assassination attempts on Iraq's Foreign Minister Tariq Aziz and Minister of Culture and Information Latif Nusseif al-Jasim—both attributed to Iranian agents—further inflamed the situation.¹² Between May and August, clashes along the Iraq-Iran border intensified, signaling a clear escalation in hostilities.¹³ A critical turning point came on September 17 when Iraq abrogated the 1975 Algiers Agreement by declaring full sovereignty over the Shatt al-Arab waterway.¹⁴ This move effectively dismantled the fragile peace established by the agreement.

Finally, on September 22, 1980, Iraqi forces invaded Iran, initiating a prolonged and devastating war that would last for eight years. ¹⁵ The war was a struggle for dominance between two rival regimes driven by fundamentally divergent worldviews. ¹⁶ The eight-year war was the most significant event in the two countries' modern history. It resulted in significant casualties on both sides and had a profound impact on the region. During this period, Iran focused on defending its territory and its Islamic revolution against what it considered external aggression. The war also had severe economic and social consequences for both countries.

A "thalweg" is a line marking the lowest or central part of a river channel or valley.

Iran did not emerge as a clear victor in the war with Iraq; instead, it suffered significant damages and incurred substantial human casualties. However, Iranian elites perceived the overthrow of Saddam Hussein by the United States' (U.S.) forces in 2003—and the subsequent rise of Shia political parties and militias in Iraq—as a form of validation for the sacrifices made during the Iran-Iraq war from 1980-1988. Iranian officials described the war as the "Holy Defense." 18 This sentiment stemmed from the fact that several key figures in Iraq's new leadership, including members of the Islamic Supreme Council of Iraq (ISCI), the Badr Brigades, and elements of Dawa, had fought alongside the Islamic Revolutionary Guard Corps (IRGC) during the war against Saddam Hussein. While Iran did not achieve a clearcut victory in conventional warfare against Iraq, it arguably achieved one of its significant objectives: the empowerment of the Iraqi Shia community. 19

The 2003 U.S.-led invasion of Iraq initiated a significant transformation in the relationship between Tehran and Baghdad. The downfall of Saddam Hussein's regime, which had previously stood as a regional adversary to Iran, created fresh avenues for Tehran to extend its influence within the neighboring country. Seizing upon the resulting power vacuum, Iran actively cultivated relationships with various Iraqi political entities, particularly with Shia political and armed groups that now wield substantial influence within Irag's political landscape. 20 This allowed Iran to assume a prominent position in influencing Iraq's political environment through both covert and overt means to advance its strategic objectives.

STRATEGIC IMPERATIVES

Since 2003, Iraq has served as a strategic buffer for Iran against various threats, notably from Sunni extremist groups—such as the Islamic State group (ISIS)—which pose a direct threat to Iran's security and its Shia allies in the region. Additionally, the country buffers against potential military aggression or political pressure from Western powers, particularly the United States, which has had a significant military presence in Iraq. It also acts as a barrier against the influence of regional, Sunni-dominated countries, such as Saudi Arabia, which have historically been rivals of Iran. Through Iraq, Tehran has been able to exert influence and maintain a land corridor to its allies in Syria and Lebanon—the Assad regime and Hezbollah, respectively—thereby solidifying its regional power and creating a contiguous sphere of influence across the Middle East. This geographical placement gained particular significance after the Syrian conflict began in 2011 and following the emergence of ISIS in 2014.21 Since then, this uninterrupted land corridor has facilitated the seamless movement of militias aligned with Iran across the three nations, accelerating their coordinated response to perceived threats directed at the Iran-led "Axis of Resistance."22

Iraq's strategic importance in Iran's geopolitical strategy, especially against the backdrop of Tehran's shadow conflict with Israel, remains undiminished.²³ However, the regional conflict landscape has evolved, notably with the recent strikes by the United States and United Kingdom (UK) against Houthi positions in Yemen.²⁴ These actions represent a significant development in the ongoing tensions between Iran-backed actors and Western interests. The strikes represent broader engagement by the U.S. and U.K. in countering Iran's influence in the region, beyond the traditional theatres of Iraq, Syria, and Lebanon.²⁵ Despite these developments, the pattern of Iran-backed militias launching attacks on U.S. and Israeli targets across



the region underscores the adaptability and widespread nature of Iran's "Axis of Resistance." This network of allied forces, while showing signs of operational de-centralization, continues to operate under the strategic guidance and support of Iran. The recent strikes against the Houthis in Yemen highlight the expanding geographical scope of this conflict. They underscore the complex challenges facing Iran's adversaries in curbing the state's regional ambitions. Tehran, for its part, maintains its role as the central coordinator and supporter of these groups, adapting its strategies to navigate the shifting geopolitical landscape and pursue its broader strategic objectives.26

Furthermore, Iraq serves as an advanced strategic frontier for Iran, positioned to counteract the presence of the U.S. military forces positioned near Iranian borders. This strategic posture aligns with Tehran's overarching regional geopolitical objectives, which include diminishing foreign military influence in its immediate vicinity. It is worth noting that Iran has leveraged the presence of the U.S.-led Coalition Forces to signal its capacity for retaliatory actions, as demonstrated in the aftermath of the assassination of former Quds Commander General Qassim Soleimani.27

Economically, Iraq is a valuable partner, serving as a crucial market for Iranian goods, electricity, and gas exports, which are expected to exceed \$9 billion in 2023, and an enticing destination for Iranian investments.²⁸ Iraq became an economic lifeline for Iran after the U.S. administration under then-President Donald Trump imposed severe financial and economic sanctions on Iran.²⁹ Since then, Iran-aligned political and armed groups have expanded their economic footprint in Iraq as part of their commitment to the Iran-led "Axis of Resistance." 30 This economic interdependence contributes significantly to the cooperative framework established between the two countries.

Beyond the realms of security and economics, Iraq serves as a multifaceted platform that facilitates Iran's influence. The shared Shia Muslim heritage between these two nations holds immense importance for Iran. Iraq is home to some of the most revered Shia religious sites globally, making it a central hub for Iranian religious pilgrims and enabling Tehran to exert religious influence in Iraq and the region.³¹ This influence extends beyond the religious domain into matters of political significance. Within the broader Middle East region, Irag serves as a focal point for Iran to project its political and religious influence, reinforcing its role as a consequential regional actor.

Moreover, the alignment of Iraq's political orientation with that of Iran has the effect of augmenting the latter country's overall regional standing. This alignment not only reinforces Iran's position but also serves as a counterbalance to the influence of regional competitors, such as Saudi Arabia, the United Arab Emirates (UAE), Qatar, and Türkiye. This strategic significance underscores the importance of Iraq in Iran's broader regional aspirations.

PROXY DYNAMICS IN IRAQ

Since 2003, Baghdad has often found itself at the crossroads of regional power plays where major players exert indirect influence through intermediaries. Iran's sway over Iraqi politics was at its pinnacle after the United States announced the withdrawal of its troops from the latter country in 2011.32 Yet, the rise of ISIS in 2014 offered Iran an avenue to reinforce its foothold, with Tehran-backed militias leading the charge against the radical group.33

The landscape began to evolve in 2018 with the Trump administration's aggressive stance towards Iran.34 The 2020 killing of General Soleimani amplified the discord, leading to apprehensions of Iraq becoming a proxy conflict zone between the United States and Iran.³⁵ Under President Joseph Biden, the contention in Iraq lingers, with the United States, Gulf states, and Türkiye emerging as the main challengers to Tehran. Instead of a complete exit, the U.S. military has been repositioning its troops.³⁶ Moreover, the increasing roles of Türkiye, Saudi Arabia, and the UAE in Iraq further muddle Iran's regional position.³⁷

Although Iran's dominance in Iraq is waning, Tehran has adeptly broadened its proxy networks within the country to safeguard its strategic interests. Iran has positioned itself as an essential player in Baghdad's political arena, influencing a majority of Sunni politicians and a significant portion of Kurdish leaders, especially those from the city of Sulaymaniyah.³⁸ Several former anti-Iran Sunni figures, including Khamis Al-Khanjar, Rafi Al-Issawi, and Jamal Al-Dhari, found it perilous to engage in Iraq's politics due to the threats posed by Iran's allies, pushing many into exile.³⁹ Their re-entry into Iraqi politics was only feasible after receiving Iran's approval.⁴⁰ Their political views are now largely aligned with Iran.

Moreover, internal Kurdish discord between the Kurdistan Democratic Party (KDP) and the Patriotic Union of Kurdistan (PUK) has also played into Iran's hands. 41 It has drawn the PUK closer to Iran's allies in Baghdad and weakened the KDP, which is often viewed as leaning towards the United States and Israel.⁴² In essence, Iran has masterfully orchestrated its influence across the Iraqi political landscape, ensuring its dominance remains intact regardless of resistance from the United States and regional powers.

CONCLUSION AND POLICY OUTLOOK: THE FUTURE OF IRAN'S ROLE IN IRAQ

The prospects and challenges for Iraq, in light of its evolving relationship with Iran, are multilayered and deeply intertwined with broader regional dynamics. For Iraq, a key opportunity lies in leveraging its strategic position and the potential benefits of a close relationship with Iran, particularly in terms of economic and security cooperation. However, this comes with the significant challenge of maintaining national sovereignty and political autonomy. Iraq's domestic political landscape is complex, with various factions often influenced by external powers, including Iran. Balancing these influences while fostering a cohesive national identity and addressing internal issues, such as sectarianism and corruption, remains a daunting task for Iraq's leadership.



Regionally, the Iran-Iraq dynamic significantly impacts the Middle East's geopolitical landscape. Regional actors must find a new equilibrium where cooperation and dialogue mitigate the risk of conflict. This includes addressing the Sunni-Shia divide and finding common ground on issues like economic development and combating extremism. However, deeprooted historical, religious, and political rivalries pose an obstacle to this. Iran's expanding influence in Iraq and its involvement in other regional conflicts, such as in Syria and Yemen, continue to be sources of concern for neighboring Arab states and Israel, potentially leading to further regional polarization and conflict.

Global actors, particularly Western countries and international organizations, have an opportunity to engage constructively with both nations. These external actors can potentially open avenues for dialogue on nuclear proliferation and regional security. However, this engagement is challenged by the complexities of Middle Eastern geopolitics, where Western policies and interventions have historically been viewed with suspicion. The challenge for these actors is to adopt a nuanced approach that respects national sovereignty, understands the historical context, and addresses the legitimate security concerns of all regional stakeholders.

In conclusion, the dynamics and intricacies of the Iran-Iraq relationship reflect the wider challenges and opportunities confronting Iraq, the broader Middle East region, and the global community. For Iraq, the path forward involves navigating external influences while fostering national unity and development. Regionally, the challenge is to transcend historical rivalries and ethno-sectarian divides in favor of a more cooperative and stable geopolitical landscape. For global actors, the task is to engage with a deep understanding of regional dynamics, balancing strategic interests with a commitment to stability and respect for national sovereignty.

ENDNOTES

- 1. Abdulwahab Al-Qassab, Al-harb al-iraqi-al-iraniyya 1980–1988: Qira'at tahliliat fi mudhakirat al-farig al-'awal al-rukn Nizar Abdul-Karim Faisal Al-Khazraji [The Iran-Iraq War 1980-1988: An Analytical Reading of the Memoirs of Lieutenant-General Nizar Abdul-Karim Faisal Al-Khazraji] (Doha, Qatar: Arab Center for Research and Policy Studies, 2014).
- 2. Will D. Swearingen, "Geopolitical Origins of the Iran-Iraq War," Geographical Review 78, no. 4 (October 1988): 405-416, https://doi.org/10.2307/215091.
- 3. Efraim Karsh, "Geopolitical Determinism: The Origins of the Iran-Iraq War," Middle East Journal 44, no. 2 (Spring 1990): 261, http://www.jstor.org/ stable/4328101.
- 4. "Iraq and Iran Sign Accord To Settle Border Conflicts," The New York Times, March 7, 1975, https://www.nytimes. com/1975/03/07/archives/iraq-and-iran-sign-accordto-settle-border-conflicts-iraq-and-iran.html.
- "Treaty 1 Concerning the State Frontier and Neighbourly Relations between Iran and Iraq," signed on June 13, 1975, United Nations Treaty Series, vol. 1017, no. 14903 (1975), https://treaties.un.org/doc/Publication/UNTS/ Volume%201017/volume-1017-I-14903-English.pdf.
- 6. "Iraq and Iran Sign Accord."
- 7. Devin Kennington, Joyce Battle and Malcolm Byrne, Iran-Irag War Timeline (Washington, D.C.: Woodrow Wilson International Center for Scholars, n.d.), 1, https://www.wilsoncenter.org/sites/default/files/media/ documents/publication/Iran-IraqWar Part1.pdf.
- "Saddam Hussein," Oxford Reference, accessed February 9, 2024, https://www.oxfordreference.com/display/10.1093/oi/authority.20110803095951798.
- 10. "Timeline: Key dates in life of Iran's exiled first president Abolhassan Banisadr," Alarabiya News, October 9, 2021, https://english.alarabiya.net/News/middleeast/2021/10/09/Timeline-Key-dates-in-life-of-lrans-exiled-first-president-Abolhassan-Banisadr.
- 11. Efraim Karsh, The Iran-Iraq War 1980–1988 (Oxford: Osprey Publishing, 2002), 9.
- 12. Kennington, Battle and Byrne, Iran-Iraq War Timeline, 1.
- 13. Karsh, The Iran-Iraq War, 9.
- 14. Kennington, Battle and Byrne, Iran-Iraq War Timeline, 1.
- 15. Ibid., 2.

- 16. Williamson Murray and Kevin M. Woods, The Iran-Iraq War: A Military and Strategic History (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2014), 1, https://doi. org/10.1017/CBO9781107449794.
- 17. Suroosh Irfani, "The Iran-Iraq War and Its Implications for The Region," Strategic Studies: Special Issue: Security in the Gulf: Regional and Global Aspects 11, no. 2 (Winter 1987): 38-59, http://www.jstor.org/stable/45182734.
- 18. Ibid., 42.
- 19. Alireza Nader, Iran's Role in Iraa: Room for U.S.-Iran Cooperation?, Research Paper, (Santa Monica, CA: RAND Corporation, 2015), https://www.rand.org/pubs/ perspectives/PE151.html.
- 20. International Crisis Group, Iran in Iraq: How Much Influence?, (Washington, D.C.: International Crisis Group, March 21, 2005), https://www.crisisgroup.org/ middle-east-north-africa/gulf-and-arabian-peninsula/ iran/iran-iraq-how-much-influence.
- 21. Mona Yacoubian, Syria Timeline: Since the Uprising Against Assad, Analysis, (Washington, D.C.: United States Institute of Peace, January 1, 2021), https:// www.usip.org/syria-timeline-uprising-against-assad.
- 22. Brian Katz, Axis Rising: Iran's Evolving Regional Strategy and Non-State Partnerships in the Middle East, Policy Brief, (Washington, D.C.: Center for Strategic and International Studies, October 2018), https://www.csis.org/ analysis/axis-rising-irans-evolving-regional-strategyand-non-state-partnerships-middle-east.
- 23. "Iran's Allies in Iraq. Yemen Threaten U.S. Over Intervention in Israel," Reuters, October 11, 2023, https://www.reuters.com/world/senior-iragi-politicalfigure-threatens-target-us-interests-if-it-backsisrael-2023-10-10/.
- 24. "Experts React: What to Know about US and UK Strikes on the Houthis in Yemen," New Atlanticist (Atlantic Council blog), January 11, 2024, https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/new-atlanticist/experts-react/ experts-react-what-to-know-about-us-and-ukstrikes-on-the-houthis-in-yemen/.
- 25. "Iran's Khamenei Says Tehran Was Not Behind Hamas Attack on Israel," Reuters, October 10, 2023, https:// www.reuters.com/world/middle-east/irans-khameneisays-tehran-was-not-behind-hamas-attack-israel-2023-10-10/; Nancy Ezzeddine and Hamidreza Azizi, "Iran's Increasingly Decentralized Axis of Resistance," War on the Rocks, July 14, 2022, https://warontherocks. com/2022/07/irans-increasingly-decentralized-axisof-resistance/.



- 26. Afshon Ostovar, "Iran, Israel, and War in the Middle East," War on the Rocks, October 17, 2023, https:// warontherocks.com/2023/10/iran-israel-and-war-inthe-middle-east/.
- 27. Nasser Karimi, Amir Vahdat, and Jon Gambrell, "Iran Strikes Back at US with Missile Attack at Bases in Iraq," Associated Press, January 7, 2020, https://apnews. com/article/ap-top-news-persian-gulf-tensionstehran-international-news-iraq-add7a702258b-4419d796aa5f48e577fc.
- 28. Mahnaz Abdi, "Iran's Annual Export to Iraq Anticipated to Hit Record High," Tehran Times, March 11, 2023, https://www.tehrantimes.com/news/482762/Iran-sannual-export-to-lraq-anticipated-to-hit-record-high.
- 29. "Iran Strengthens Political, Economic Hold over Iraq," France 24, December 11, 2022, https://www.france24. com/en/live-news/20221211-iran-strengthens-political-economic-hold-over-irag.
- 30. "Iqtisad al-iraq yataranah ma' taqyid 'amirka at-tadafugat ad-duwlariat 'ila 'iran" [Iraq's Economy Is Reeling as America Restricts Dollar Flows to Iran], Independent Arabia, January 20, 2023, https://www.independentarabia.com/node/413516.
- 31. "Pope Francis Meets Iraq's Shia Leader Al-Sistani," Al Jazeera, March 6, 2023, https://www.aljazeera.com/ news/2021/3/6/pope-francis-meets-iraqs-shia-<u>leader-al-sistani</u>.
- 32. "Barack Obama announces total withdrawal of US troops from Iraq," The Guardian, October 21, 2011, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2011/oct/21/ obama-us-troops-withdrawal-iraq.
- 33. Shahram Akbarzadeh, "Iran and Daesh: The Case of a Reluctant Shia Power," Middle East Policy 22. no.3 (Fall 2015), https://doi.org/10.1111/mepo.12142.
- 34. Elizabeth Rosenberg and Neil Bhatiya, "Trump Has Made Sanctions a Path to Strikes," Foreign Policy, January 14, 2020, https://foreignpolicy. com/2020/01/14/iran-suleimani-trump-has-madesanctions-path-to-strikes/.
- 35. Qassim Abdul-Zahra and Zeina Karam, "US kills Iran's Most Powerful General in Baghdad Airstrike," Associated Press, January 3, 2020, https://apnews.com/ article/ap-top-news-tehran-international-news-iragali-khamenei-5597ff0f046a67805cc233d5933a53ed.

- 36. Emily Hawthorne, "The U.S. Strategy in Iraq Could Come Back to Bite," Worldview (RANE/Stratfor blog), April 6, 2020, https://worldview.stratfor.com/article/usstrategy-irag-could-come-back-bite-iran-sanctionscovid-economy-politics-military-security.
- 37. Hamidreza Azizi, Challenges to Iran's Role in Iraq in the Post-Soleimani Era: Complex Rivalries, Fragmented Alliances, Declining Soft Power, SWP Comment no. 44, (Berlin: Stiftung Wissenschaft und Politik, July 2021), https://doi.org/10.18449/2021C44.
- 38. Kamal Chomani. Bia Brother Is Watchina: Evolvina Relations between Iran and the Kurdistan Region of Iraq, Policy Brief, (The Hague, Netherlands: The Netherlands Institute of International Relations (Clingendael), March 2022), 1–12, https://www.clingendael.org/publication/ evolving-relations-between-iran-and-kurdistanregion-irag.
- 39. Renad Mansour, The Sunni Predicament in Iraq, Policy Brief (Beirut, Lebanon: Carnegie Middle East Center, March 2016), 1–24, https://carnegieendowment.org/ files/CMEC 59 Mansour Sunni Final.pdf.
- 40. "Isti'naf mufawadat Vienna al-thulatha': Rouhani vasifuha bin-naiihat lawla ba'd at-tahafuzat wa-Zarif yubdi istie'dadan lihiwar 'iqlimi" [Vienna Negotiations Resumed on Tuesday: Rouhani Describes Them as Successful, Except for Some Reservations, and Zarif Expresses Readiness for a Regional Dialogue], Al Jazeera, April 26, 2021, https://aja.me/x7tsw.
- 41. Ranj Alaaldin, "Iran Is Exploiting Divisions and U.S. Inaction in Iraqi Kurdistan," September 29, 2023, https:// foreignpolicy.com/2023/09/29/iraq-iran-kurdistankrg-puk-pmf-kdp/.
- 42. BBC Monitoring, National Aspirations and Regional Power Struggles – Key Kurdish Groups in Iraq, Syria, Iran and Turkey (London, UK: Evidence submitted to the Kurdish Aspirations and the Interests of the UK Inquiry (KUR0022), Foreign Affairs Committee of the United Kingdom Parliament, November 2017), https://committees.parliament.uk/writtenevidence/83851/html/.

SECTION TWO INTERNATIONAL ACTORS AND IRANIAN FOREIGN POLICY



Russian President Vladimir Putin, Iranian President Ebrahim Raisi and Turkish President Recep Tayyip Erdogan pose for a photo before a trilateral meeting on Syria in Tehran on July 19, 2022. (Photo by Sergei Savostyanov / SPUTNIK / AFP)



IRAN AND THE NUCLEAR AGREEMENT: WHAT LIES AHEAD?

Shahram Akbarzadeh

Middle East Council on Global Affairs

Shahram Akbarzadeh is a nonresident senior fellow at the Middle East Council on Global Affairs, and convenor of the Middle East Studies Forum (MESF) at the Alfred Deakin Institute for Citizenship and Globalisation at Deakin University, Australia. His research interests include Iranian foreign policy-making and the international relations of the Middle East. He has published extensively in his field of expertise, including his most recent book on *Middle East Politics and International Relations: Crisis Zone* (Routledge, 2023).



INTRODUCTION

In 2015, Iran, the European Union (EU), and the five permanent members of the United Nations (UN) Security Council plus Germany—a group known as the P5+1—signed the Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action (JCPOA).1 The deal imposed a stringent control and monitoring regime on Iran's uranium enrichment levels to prevent the weaponization of the state's nuclear energy program. In return, the UN removed sanctions that had been imposed on Iran in response to its non-compliance with requests from the International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA) to access and monitor the country's nuclear facilities.

While hailed as a breakthrough, the benefits of the easing of sanctions were limited. Due to Iran's interventionist strategy in the Middle East of support for armed non-state actors, Washington continued to perceive Tehran as a sponsor of terrorism, maintaining a separate set of sanctions aimed at changing Iran's behavior2 and possibly even an attempting to instigate regime change.³ Under President Donald Trump, the United States withdrew from the JCPOA in 2018.4 In response, Iran gradually reduced its compliance through phased increases in uranium enrichment—thereby reversing diplomatic gains from the deal.5

Reports of secret talks in 2023 between Washington and Tehran indicated a cautious push by President Joseph Biden's administration to revive the JCPOA.⁶ However, efforts to negotiate a "JCPOA 2.0" face a number of interrelated barriers, including the recent escalation in the Middle East in the wake of Israel's war on Gaza and the ascendancy of a hardline faction under President Ebrahim Raisi in Iran. This chapter will examine the interrelated geopolitical and ideological factors constraining efforts to revive the JCPOA and assess the prospects for the future of the agreement.

IDEOLOGY

The idea of "exporting the revolution" has served as a cornerstone of Iranian foreign policy for decades.⁷ Promoted under the banner of supporting mustaz'afin ("the oppressed"), the policy was operationalized through links with armed non-state actors, specifically Hezbollah in Lebanon⁸ and the Palestinian group Hamas.⁹ Iran also supported Shia groups in Iraq, ¹⁰ Bahrain, 11 and Saudi Arabia 12 under the rubric of Islamic solidarity against injustice.

In the wake of the 1979 revolution, Washington and its allies in the region perceived Iranian foreign policy as interventionist and disruptive. This concern explains regional support for Iraq in the protracted 1980-1988 war with Iran, which left a profound impact on Iranian foreign policymakers and their strategic assessments. While some of its leaders, most notably President Mohammad Khatami, 13 tried to break out of the Iran-versus-the-West mentality, that binary remains firmly at the core of political thinking in the country. President Raisi's 2021 electoral victory further consolidated this hardline perspective. Raisi has criticized the JCPOA as an unacceptable compromise that undermined Iran's revolutionary mission,14 and there is little indication that his views have changed.

ISOLATION

Iran has been a pariah state for more than four decades, despite many opportunities to break the cycle of mutual distrust and animosity with the United States. A significant opportunity followed the 2001 terrorist attacks on the United States. U.S. operations against the Taliban after September 11 aliqned with Iranian interests.¹⁵ The window of opportunity, however, soon closed as neoconservatives in Washington put Iran in their sights as a target in the "Axis of Evil."16 At the same time, Khatami's conservative critics dismissed his efforts to reset relations with the West through a "Dialogue among Civilizations" as wishful thinking.

Another opportunity for a policy reset came in 2014, following the fall of Mosul to the Islamic State group's (ISIS) factions in Syria. 17 With its decidedly anti-Shia agenda, ISIS posed a significant threat to Tehran. In response, Iran urged mass mobilization against ISIS—a message that was echoed by Grand Ayatollah Ali al-Sistani in Iraq,18 whose fatwa led to the formation of the Popular Mobilization Forces (PMF).¹⁹ Subsequently, the PMF aided U.S.-backed Kurdish forces and the Iraqi national army in the 2017 liberation of Mosul.20 However, the alignment of U.S. and Iranian interests against ISIS did not ease the entrenched antipathy between the two countries. Instead, Iranian authorities interpreted ISIS as the product of a long-term U.S. strategy to undermine Iran.²¹

U.S. policy on Iran is informed by a combination of historical grievances—particularly the 1979-1981 hostage taking at the country's embassy in Tehran²²—and an assessment that Iran threatens Washington's current interests. U.S. sanctions on Iran have been aimed at taming the republic's revolutionary leadership. Iran has partially mitigated the sanctions' impact by pivoting trade to Asian markets, notably China, but its economic growth and development remain stunted. The authorities also turned economic difficulties into a badge of honor-extolling the country's "resistance economy"—coupling the glorification of isolation with an emphasis on self-sufficiency. For the Iranian armed forces, this has meant increased research and development in weaponry, such as drone technology.



"LOOK EAST" POLICY

As relations between Washington and its global rivals Russia and China have deteriorated, Iran has found new opportunities to enhance its ties.²³ The clerical leadership views the recent shifts in geostrategic alignments as advantageous in its dealings with Washington.²⁴ Tehran signed a 25-year strategic agreement with China in March 2021, welcoming investments into the oil industry and railway infrastructure.²⁵ These developments have caused Iranian authorities to hope that some of the severe impacts of sanctions could be mitigated. A similar dynamic is at work in relation to Russia. The alignment of Russian and Iranian interests in Syria proved crucial to the survival of President Bashar Assad's regime. Tehran further proved itself as a reliable partner for Russia in the war on Ukraine.26

FORWARD DEFENSE

The P5+1 designed the JCPOA to compartmentalize issues of concern, taking a piecemeal approach to the threat that Iran posed to regional security. Addressing Iran's nuclear ambition was prioritized over deterrence of the country's interventionism. Iran's neighbors did not welcome divorcing the nuclear issue from the rest of Tehran's regional policy, as they bore the brunt of the state's interventions. Yet, the Obama administration insisted and, for a short period, this approach appeared to make progress. However, the landscape shifted after the Trump administration withdrew from the nuclear deal in 2018.

In the intervening years, Iran has doubled down on its asymmetrical advantage. It has consolidated its patronage of proxy allies, 27 made significant advances in its ballistic technology, 28 put a satellite in orbit,²⁹ and increased the efficacy and deadliness of its drones.³⁰ In sum, Iran has used the last decade to significantly enhance its capacity for regional power projection. Iran's export of kamikaze drones to Russia points to the growth of this asymmetrical edge, further undermining the logic of compartmentalization.³¹

Iran has also pursued asymmetrical measures under the rubric of "forward defense." ³² Given the depleted state of its conventional military hardware, the regime has invested in ways to pre-empt threats to its borders. Iranian missiles are capable of reaching Israeli territory.³³ Additionally, Hezbollah employs Iranian missile technology and has already demonstrated its willingness to oblige Tehran.34 The JCPOA was not designed to address these factors, and it is next to impossible for Washington to ignore them in any future talks.

REVISIONIST FOREIGN POLICY

Exporting the revolution may have declined in importance in Iranian foreign policy, but the fundamental concept of resistance against an "unjust" U.S.-dominated international order has not faded. While failing to articulate an explicit alternative to the liberal international order, Iran advocates for some key principles: freedom from U.S. "arrogance" and "bullying"; "justice"; and respect for national sovereignty and cultural traditions.³⁵ Tehran's perspective is informed by a history of power imbalance between Iran and the United States, predating the 1979 revolution. Clerical leadership in that period lamented the steady encroachment of Western culture and values in Iran and rallied against "Westoxication." This view is now writ large in the Iranian worldview and foreign policy.

Iran tends to partner with nations that share its antipathy toward the United States, such as Syria and Venezuela. But the prospect of mounting a plausible challenge to the Unites States and the liberal international order gained credibility only after Russia and China hardened their positions. Both see the United States as a hegemon and have sought a counterweight in multilateral agencies, such as the Shanghai Cooperation Organization (SCO) and the Brazil, Russia, India, China, and South Africa (BRICS) bloc. Iran's admission into the SCO in 2023, and BRICS the following year, has bolstered revisionist thinking in Tehran.

STATE SUPPRESSION OF DISSENT

In September 2022, Mahsa Amini died in custody after being arrested by the religious police for the alleged crime of not observing the compulsory hijab. Her death sparked a nation-wide protest movement, as chants of "Women, Life, Freedom" and "Death to the Dictator" rang through the streets of Iran's major cities for months. Despite the regime's violent suppression of protests, demonstrations continued months into 2023.

The regime's heavy-handed response shocked the Iranian diaspora and international observers.³⁶ Many officials in Western capitals spoke publicly about accountability for the perpetrators of the violence.³⁷ As such, a year after the protests, talks on a renewed JCPOA present bad optics for the United States and its Western allies. Many observers in the West have noted that negotiating with Iran on its nuclear program at this juncture would be tantamount to whitewashing the regime's atrocities.38



CONCLUSION

The Biden administration had hoped to repair the damage that President Trump inflicted on the JCPOA. However, since 2015, Iran realized that even with the sanctions relief offered under the nuclear agreement, other sanctions remaining in place—especially those on the financial sector—seriously diminished the deal's benefits. Meanwhile, Iran has expanded its ties with China and Russia, eroding the urgency of securing a deal to end Iran's isolation. At the same time, it is becoming increasingly difficult for Washington to ignore the security threats Iran's asymmetrical assets pose for the region and to maintain an approach that compartmentalizes nuclear talks without addressing Tehran's regional aspirations. As such, efforts to revive JCPOA remain bleak.

ENDNOTES

- 1. "Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action," United States Department of State, accessed February 18. 2024, https://2009-2017.state.gov/e/eb/tfs/spi/ iran/jcpoa/#:~:text=On%20July%2014%2C%20 2015%2C%20the,program%20will%20be%20exclusively%20peaceful.
- 2. Bureau of Counterterrorism, "State Sponsors of Terrorism," U.S. Department of State, https://www.state.gov/ state-sponsors-of-terrorism/.
- 3. Mahmood Monshipouri and Giorgio Davide Boggio, "Sanctions, Deterrence, Regime Change: A New Look at US-Iran Relations," Middle East Policy 29, no. 4 (Winter 2022): 26-44, https://doi.org/10.1111/mepo.12661.
- "Special Briefing: U.S. Withdraws from Iran Nuclear Deal," Reuters, May 9, 2018, https://www.reuters.com/ article/us-newsnow-iran-idUSKBN1I939V/.
- Simon Henderson, Iran Increases Output of Near Bomb-Grade Nuclear Material, Policy Analysis, (Washington, D.C.: The Washington Institute for Near East Policy, December 27, 2023), https://www.washingtoninstitute. org/policy-analysis/iran-increases-output-nearbomb-grade-nuclear-material.
- 6. "Why Are the US and Iran Holding Talks and Why Does It Matter?," Al Jazeera, June 18, 2023, https://www. aljazeera.com/news/2023/6/18/why-are-the-us-andiran-holding-talks-and-why-does-it-matter.
- 7. Afshon Ostovar, "Exporting the Revolution," in Vanauard of the Imam: Religion, Politics, and Iran's Revolutionary Guards, (New York, NY: 2016: Oxford University Press, 2016), https://doi.org/10.1093/acprof: oso/9780199387892.003.0006.
- 8. Ali Alfoneh, "Parallelism and Rivalry by Design: Amal and Hezbollah," The Arab Gulf States Institute in Washington, August 16, 2022, https://agsiw.org/parallelismand-rivalry-by-design-amal-and-hezbollah/.
- Fabian Hinz, "Iran Transfers Rockets to Palestinian Groups," Wilson Center, May 19, 2021, https://www.wilsoncenter.org/article/irans-rockets-palestinian-groups.
- 10. Kali Robinson. How Much Influence Does Iran Have in Iraq?, Brief, (Washington, D.C.: Council on Foreign Relations, October 18, 2022), https://www.cfr.org/in-brief/ how-much-influence-does-iran-have-iraq.
- 11. Andrew Hanna and Garrett Nada, Iran's Roster of Influence Abroad, Article, (Washington, D.C.: Wilson Center, March 24, 2020), https://www.wilsoncenter.org/article/ irans-roster-political-influence-abroad-0.

- 12. Bruce Riedel, Iran Seeks to Exploit Shia Grievances in Saudi Arabia, Commentary, (Washington, D.C.: Brookings Institution, November 9, 2012, https://www. brookings.edu/articles/iran-seeks-to-exploit-shiagrievances-in-saudi-arabia/.
- 13. Patrick Clawson and Michael Eisenstadt, Iran Under Khatami: A Political, Economic, and Military Assessment, Policy Analysis, (Washington, D.C.: The Washington Institute for Near East Policy, October 1, 1998), https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/policyanalysis/iran-under-khatami-political-economicand-military-assessment.
- 14. "Raisi Says Revival of Nuclear Deal Not Iran's Priority," Al-Monitor, August 29, 2023, https://www.al-monitor. com/originals/2023/08/raisi-says-revival-nucleardeal-not-irans-priority#ixzz8DvXXsdd0.
- 15. Gawdat Bahgat, "Iran, the United States, and the War on Terrorism," Studies in Conflict & Terrorism 26, no. 2 (January 2011): 93, https://doi. org/10.1080/10576100390145189.
- 16. Ibid., 99.
- 17. Ziad Al-Sinjary, "Mosul falls to militants, Iraqi forces flee northern city," Reuters, June 11, 2014, https://www.reuters.com/article/idUSKBN0EL1H4/.
- 18. "Iraq cleric issues call to arms against ISIL." Al Jazeera, June 14, 2014, https://www.aljazeera.com/ news/2014/6/14/iraq-cleric-issues-call-to-armsagainst-isil.
- 19. Abdullah Al Jbour. The Popular Mobilization Forces in Iraq: Regional Dynamics and Local Variables, Analysis, (Berlin, Germany: Friedrich-Ebert-Stiftung, March 2021), https://library.fes.de/pdf-files/bueros/amman/17860.pdf.
- 20. Ahmad Majidyar, "Iran-Backed Militia Groups Continue to Play Key role in West Mosul Operations," Middle East Institute, March 13, 2017, https://mei.edu/publications/ iran-backed-militia-groups-continue-play-key-rolewest-mosul-operations.
- 21. James Griffiths and Hamdi Alkhshali, "Iran blames US for creating ISIS amid worsening Middle East tensions," CNN, June 13, 2017, https://edition.cnn. com/2017/06/13/middleeast/iran-isis-middle-east/ index.html.
- 22. "Iran hostage crisis," Encyclopedia Britannica Online, February 16, 2024, https://www.britannica.com/event/ Iran-hostage-crisis.



- 23. Hongda Fan, "China-Iran Relations from the Perspective of Tehran's Look East Approach," Asian Affairs 53, no. 1 (2022): 51–67, http://doi.org/10.1080/03068374. 2022.2029053.
- 24. "Iran's Place in the New World Order Following the Defeat of US Proxy Wars," Khamenei, May 18, 2023, https://english.khamenei.ir/news/9777/Iran-s-placein-the-new-world-order-following-the-defeat-of-US.
- 25. "Iran and China Sign 25 Year Cooperation Agreement," Reuters, March 29, 2021, https://www.reuters.com/ article/us-iran-china-idUSKBN2BJ0AD.
- 26. Robbie Gramer, "Iran Doubles Down on Arms for Russia," Foreign Policy, March 3, 2023, https://foreignpolicy. com/2023/03/03/russia-iran-drones-uav-ukrainewar-military-cooperation-sanctions/.
- 27. Maysam Behrayesh, Iran's Unconventional Alliance Network in the Middle East and Beyond, Policy Paper, (Washington, DC: Middle East Institute, April 7, 2020). https://www.mei.edu/publications/irans-unconventional-alliance-network-middle-east-and-beyond.
- 28. Farzin Nadimi, The Next Generation of Iranian Ballistic Missiles: Technical Advances, Strategic Objectives, and Potential Western Responses, Policy Notes no. 138, (Washington, DC: Washington Institute for Near East Policy, July 25, 2023), https://www.washingtoninstitute. org/policy-analysis/next-generation-iranian-ballisticmissiles-technical-advances-strategic-objectives.
- 29. "Iran Successfully Launches Sorayya Satellite, State Media Report," Reuters, January 20, 2024, https:// www.reuters.com/world/middle-east/iran-successfully-launches-sorayya-satellite-iranian-media-2024-01-20/.
- 30. Michael Rubin, A Short History of the Iranian Drone Program, Research Report, (Washington, DC: American Enterprise Institute, August 2020), https://www.jstor. org/stable/resrep26682.
- 31. Dalton Bennett and Mary Ilyushina, "Inside the Russian Effort to Build 6,000 Attack Drones with Iran's Help," The Washington Post, August 17, 2023, https://www. washingtonpost.com/investigations/2023/08/17/ russia-iran-drone-shahed-alabuga/.

- 32. Shahram Akbarzadeh, William Gourlay, and Anoushiravan Ehteshami, "Iranian Proxies in the Syrian Conflict: Tehran's 'Forward-Defence' in Action," Journal of Strategic Studies 46, no. 3 (2023): 683-706, http://doi.org/ 10.1080/01402390.2021.2023014; Hamidreza Azizi, The Concept of "Forward Defence": How Has the Syrian Crisis Shaped the Evolution of Iran's Military Strategy, Research Project Report no. 4, (Geneva: Geneva Centre for Security Policy, February 3, 2021), https://www.gcsp. ch/publications/concept-forward-defence-how-hassyrian-crisis-shaped-evolution-irans-military-strategy.
- 33. "Table of Iran's Missile Arsenal," Iran Watch, February 22, 2024, https://www.iranwatch.org/our-publications/ weapon-program-background-report/table-iransmissile-arsenal.
- 34. "Lebanon's Hezbollah: What weapons does it have?," Reuters, October 30, 2023, https://www.reuters.com/ world/middle-east/lebanons-hezbollah-what-weapons-does-it-have-2023-10-30/.
- 35. "Major General Bagheri: The Signs of the Decline of American Power Are Visible," Donya-e Eqtesad, May 9, 2023, https://donya-e-eqtesad.com/fa/tiny/ news-3966203.
- 36. Yola Robert, "Iranian Diaspora Collective Stands with Iranians for a Democratic Iran," Forbes, January 12, 2023, https://www.forbes.com/sites/yolarobert1/2023/01/12/the-iranian-diaspora-collectivewants-total-regime-change/?sh=3797c1d1461f.
- 37. "Statement by President Biden on the Violent Crackdown in Iran," The White House, October 3, 2022, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2022/10/03/statement-by-presidentbiden-on-the-violent-crackdown-in-iran/.
- 38. Emmet Lyons, Ken Olshansky, and Haley Britzky, "Hillary Clinton Says US Should Not Engage in Nuclear Talks with Iran as Protestors Stand Up 'to Their Oppressors," CNN, December 1, 2022, https://edition.cnn. com/2022/12/01/politics/hillary-clinton-iran-nucleartalks-protests/index.html.

RAISI'S FOREIGN POLICY: REVITALIZING IRAN'S INTERNATIONAL POSITION WITH A NON-STRATEGY

Luciano Zaccara

Gulf Studies Center, Qatar University

Luciano Zaccara is a research associate professor at the Gulf Studies Center at Qatar University. He is also a visiting associate professor at Georgetown University in Qatar and the director of the Observatory on Politics and Elections of the Arab and Muslim World (OPEMAM) in Spain. Previously, Zaccara was a postdoctoral fellow at the Autònoma University of Barcelona where he earned a PhD in Arab and Islamic Studies. He was formerly a visiting researcher at Exeter University's Institute for Arab and Islamic Studies and a visiting researcher at Princeton University's Center for Iran and Persian Gulf Studies.



INTRODUCTION

While many expected Ebrahim Raisi's tenure to be marked by seclusion and controversy, the Iranian president has skillfully navigated the complex world of international relations. This chapter argues that Raisi has strengthened Iran's international position, not by developing a new strategy, but by building on the foundational work of his predecessors. He has leveraged diplomatic strategies from previous administrations, including asymmetric deterrence, regionalism, and the "Look East" strategy. Moreover, his administration has revived the "neighborhood policy" and increased engagement with Latin America.

The first section of this chapter will outline the challenges that Raisi inherited, followed by an evaluation of his subsequent responses. It argues that the leader's policies constitute a continuation of established Iranian foreign policy rather than offering a distinct approach. Furthermore, this continuity has proved instrumental in mitigating the country's isolation and re-asserting its influence in both the Gulf region and the broader Middle East. Considering the ongoing war on Gaza and Iran's diplomatic maneuvers following October 7, 2023, this policy continuity positions Iran to benefit irrespective of the war's outcome.

A TROUBLED BEGINNING

Mahsa Amini's death while under morality police custody on September 16, 2022 sparked social and political unrest in Iran. In the face of mass demonstrations, there was widespread speculation about the short-term prospects of the Islamic Republic of Iran and its position in the region. At that time, Ebrahim Raisi was only a year into his presidency and already facing sharp criticism for his human rights record as the head of the judiciary from 2019–2021.1 After his previous defeat to Hassan Rouhani in 2017, Raisi secured victory in the 2021 election, although turnout was at an all-time low of 48.8%.² This win, with a mere 18 million votes, made him Iran's least popularly supported president since 1997. In 2018, the United States (U.S.) unilaterally withdrew from the Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action (JCPOA) under then-President Donald Trump and reimposed strict sanctions. This, in conjunction with the COVID-19 crisis, exacerbated the country's economic downturn and further complicated the political landscape. Mass protests raged across the country, as the public demanded immediate solutions, doubtful of relief from the newly elected president.

IRAN'S DIPLOMATIC SHIFT UNDER RAISI

By the second year of Raisi's presidency, however, Tehran's global and regional standings began to improve. Historically, Iranian leaders leveraged the state's foreign policy to gain domestic credibility. Raisi continued this trend, using foreign policy successes to enhance his 2025 re-election chances and ambitions to become the next supreme leader of the Islamic Republic. Diverging from his predecessors' more ostentatious diplomacy, the president has made substantial gains on the international stage, reinvigorating Iran's global standing and fortifying regional alliances.

A significant achievement is the expedited reconciliation with regional adversary Saudi Arabia, which materialized in Beijing on March 10, 2023, with the support of Iraq and Oman.3 While the exact advantages and details of the 2023 agreement are still being debated, the prompt reinstatement of embassies in Riyadh⁴ and Tehran represents a significant moment in regional diplomacy.5 The two countries' had severed ties after protesters, angered by the execution of a Shia cleric, assaulted Saudi's diplomatic offices in Iran in 2016.6 The 2023 deal restoring ties echoed Iran's re-established connections with the United Arab Emirates (UAE) earlier in 2022.7 A significant illustration of this new direction was the first-ever phone conversation between President Raisi and Saudi Crown Prince Mohammad bin Salman during the war on Gaza, indicating a transformative phase in Iran's diplomatic relations. The Saudi-Iran rapprochement has also opened avenues for dialogue with other regional nations like Bahrain and Egypt. However, this deal merely revives the previous Saudi-Iran Security Cooperation agreement signed between in April 2001 under the presidency of Mohammad Khatami.8

Iran's diplomatic achievements have gone beyond improving ties with neighboring countries and establishing a stronger position in the global sphere. These enhancements are highlighted in their elevation to full membership within the Shanghai Cooperation Organization (SCO) in 2022,9 followed by an invitation to join the bloc formerly comprised of Brazil, Russia, India, China, and South Africa (BRICS) in 2024. 10 Additionally, Iran has emerged as a key supporter of Syria, advocating for its readmission into the Arab League, thereby promoting regional recognition after a long decade of isolation within Arab communities.11

Although there has been significant progress at the regional level, the nuclear dispute with the United States has reached an impasse, with no significant breakthroughs since President Joseph Biden took office, despite the recent prisoner exchange.¹² However, this deadlock has not hindered other aspects of Raisi's foreign policy agenda. Instead, he has skillfully utilized diplomatic approaches from past governments, encompassing strategies like asymmetric deterrence, a focus on regionalism, and the "Look East" policy. These methods, rooted in the previous administrations including those of presidents Mahmoud Ahmadinejad (2005-2013) and Hassan Rouhani (2013-2021), have been crucial in reducing isolation and reaffirming Iran's central role in the Gulf region and the wider Middle East.



An analysis of Raisi's foreign policy indicates a strategic dependence on the diplomatic infrastructure developed by his forerunners, rather than charting a fresh path in foreign relations. Raisi's period in office has witnessed a resurgence of the "good neighbor" approach toward neighboring Gulf states—a policy first put forth by President Hashemi Rafsanjani in the 1990s—and a reinvigoration of Ahmadinejad's Latin American policy. This reflects a cultivation of traditional policies rather than a shift. Even recent overtures to Gulf Cooperation Council (GCC) states are consistent with the path defined by the Hormuz Peace Endeavor (HOPE) launched by Rouhani in December 2019.¹³

The exchange of prisoners between Iran and the United States, announced in August 2023 and implemented in September, along with the release of six billion dollars previously frozen in South Korea due to U.S. sanctions, also denotes a widening of Raisi's diplomatic room for maneuver vis-à-vis Biden.14 This development not only hinted at a potential defrosting in bilateral ties but also unveiled new possibilities for dialogue and the prospect of establishing a more comprehensive "JCPOA 2.0." This agreement would include considerations regarding Iran's regional role, which Tehran had been unwilling to entertain previously.

The current war on Gaza may derail such possible avenues for rapprochement. In the aftermath of the "Al Aqsa Flood" operation, many states and analysts held Iran responsible as Hamas's primary financial and political backer. The Wall Street Journal claimed that Iranian Foreign Minister Hossein Amirabdollahian had convened meetings in Gaza and Lebanon with representatives from various factions to plan and organize the attack.15 Ali Khamenei, Iran's Supreme Leader, strongly refuted these claims, asserting that while Iran consistently supports Hamas, it does not exert control over the group's political strategies or decisions.¹⁶ Despite this, Iranian news outlets lauded the attacks, and several Iranian officials commented on Israel's vulnerability and the persistent will of the Palestinians to challenge the Zionist establishment, backed by the "Axis of Resistance," and spearheaded by Iran. They also critiqued Arab nations for seeking normalization with Israel.¹⁷ Further reinforcing Iran's claims of non-involvement, U.S. Secretary of State Antony Blinken remarked a few days after October 7 that no concrete evidence linked Iran directly to the attack.18 Similarly, a spokesperson for the Israel Defense Forces (IDF), Daniel Hagari, mentioned that Israel could not conclusively tie Iran to the planning or execution of the attacks, 19 aside from the recognized support they had been providing Hamas over the years.

Iran has unwaveringly rejected any pact with Israel, from the Camp David Accords (1979) to the Madrid-Oslo Accords (1991-1994), and more recently the Abraham Accords (2020). This stance resonates with Arab populations, which often express stronger support for the Palestinian cause than their leaders. Recent geopolitical trends highlight that Iran's sustained backing of groups like Hamas has amplified its influence in the Middle East and Arab World in general.²⁰ This sentiment is not confined to the Muslim or Arab populace but extends to anti-imperialist segments of the Global South. By side-stepping conventional diplomatic norms, Iran's overt endorsement of these attacks seeks to connect with those feeling disenfranchised by their governments' increasing ties with Israel. Importantly, this is not a novel direction spearheaded by Raisi but rather an extension of a longstanding foreign policy doctrine, rooted in the era of the Islamic Republic's founder, Ruhollah Khomeini.

In this context, Amirabdollahian's meetings with Ismail Haniyeh in Doha since October 7 served two objectives.²¹ First, they overtly demonstrated Iran's unwavering support for Hamas and the Palestinian cause to the international community. Second, they were a show of strength to the broader region, Israel, and the United States. Moreover, the U.S.-Iran agreement to exchange prisoners and unfreeze six billion dollars of Iranian assets signalled Washington's openness to ease the strain on Iran, at least prior to October 7. It also suggested that the United States might find it challenging to reverse the Qatarmediated agreement, without potentially provoking a more forceful response from Iran.²²

Moreover, Iran's response to the Gaza conflict positions it as a regional player advocating for the containment of regional spillover, even amid its repeated warnings to Israel. The unprecedented phone dialogue between Raisi and Saudi Crown Prince Mohammad bin Salman,²³ centered on Gaza, was a promising sign of the region's diplomatic efforts on de-escalation. This particular convergence of the various elements of Raisi's foreign policy approach can be characterized as "pragmatic revolutionism."²⁴ However, it is notable that this blend of strategies is not unique to Raisi; it echoes tactics previously employed by predecessors such as Ahmadinejad.



CONCLUSION

In a scenario where many expected the Raisi administration to be marked by isolation, the Iranian president has demonstrated skill in navigating the complex world of international diplomacy. Rather than forging a new path, he has made significant progress by building on the foundation set by his predecessors, thereby repositioning Iran's global standing and proactively engaging at the regional level. Though considerable challenges still loom large, especially in the economic and social sectors, Raisi's strategies present an image of Iran that is not only strengthened within the region but is also intent on expanding its influence internationally.

Raisi's approach might be aptly termed a "non-strategy," given that he has not crafted a distinct regional or global blueprint for his administration. Instead, he treads the courses charted by his predecessors, most notably Rouhani and Ahmadinejad. While these inherited approaches have yielded dividends during Raisi's initial tenure, his endeavors to distinguish his leadership style have yet to manifest clearly.

ENDNOTES

- 1. "Iran: Ebrahim Raisi Must Be Investigated for Crimes Against Humanity," Amnesty International, June 19, 2021, https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/pressrelease/2021/06/iran-ebrahim-raisi-must-beinvestigated-for-crimes-against-humanity/; "Iran: Overseer of Mass Executions Elected President," Human Rights Watch, June 19, 2021, https://www. hrw.org/news/2021/06/19/iran-overseer-massexecutions-elected-president; Hadi Ghaemi, "Raisi: Record on Crackdown and Human Rights," United States Institute for Peace, July 20, 2021, https:// iranprimer.usip.org/blog/2021/jul/20/raisi-record-<u>crackdown-human-rights</u>.
- 2. Luciano Zaccara, Iran Presidential Elections 2021: What the Numbers Say, Gulf Insights 47, (Doha, Qatar: Gulf Studies Center and OPEMAM, June 25, 2021), https://www.gu.edu.ga/static_file/gu/research/Gulf Studies/documents/Gulf Insights 47.pdf.
- 3. Parisa Hafezi, Nayera Abdallah and Aziz El Yaakoubi, "Iran and Saudi Arabia agree to resume ties in talks brokered by China," Reuters, March 11, 2023, https://www.reuters.com/world/ middle-east/iran-saudi-arabia-agree-resume-<u>ties-re-open-embassies-iranian-state-media-</u> 2023-03-10/#:~:text=DUBAI%2FRIYADH%2C%20 March%2010%20(,East%20from%20Yemen%20 to%20Syria.
- 4. "Saudi and Iran Exchange Ambassadors after Rapprochement." Al Jazeera, September 5, 2023, https:// www.aljazeera.com/news/2023/9/5/saudi-and-iran-<u>exchange-ambassadors-after-rapprochement.</u>
- 5. Mohammed Benmansour, "Iran's Embassy Reopens in Saudi Arabia for First Time in Seven Years," Reuters, June 7, 2023, https://www.reuters.com/world/middleeast/irans-embassy-reopens-saudi-capital-rivadh-alarabiya-tv-2023-06-06/.
- 6. "Saudi and Iran Exchange Ambassadors."
- Giorgio Cafiero, "The UAE-Iran Rapprochement: Causes and Effects," Gulf International Forum, July 25, 2022, https://qulfif.org/the-uae-iran-rapprochementcauses-and-effects/.
- 8. Howard Schneider, "Saudi Pact With Iran Is Sign of Growing Trust," Washington Post, April 16, 2001, https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/ politics/2001/04/17/saudi-pact-with-iran-is-signof-growing-trust/fbdde133-8ef9-48d2-9deb-5393b7f314d4/.

- 9. "The Islamic Republic of Iran Becomes 9th Member of the Shanghai Cooperation Organisation," Iran Ministry of Foreign Affairs, September 17, 2021, https://en.mfa. ir/portal/newsview/652127/The-Islamic-Republic-of-Iran-becomes-9th-member-of-the-Shanghai-Cooperation-Organisation.
- 10. Luciano Zaccara and Nesibe Hicret Battaloglu, "BRICS Membership: Gulf States' Strategic Pivot in Shifting Global Dynamics," Gulf International Forum, September 5, 2023, https://qulfif.org/brics-membership-gulfstates-strategic-pivot-in-shifting-global-dynamics/.
- 11. Aziz El Yaakoubi and Samia Nakhoul, "Syria's Assad Wins Warm Welcome at Arab Summit after Years of Isolation," Reuters, May 20, 2023, https://www. reuters.com/world/middle-east/syrias-assadattend-arab-summit-bringing-regional-isolation-anend-2023-05-19/.
- 12. Arshad Mohammed and Parisa Hafezi, "Iran releases to house arrest 5 US citizens in swap, fund deal." Reuters, August 11, 2023, https://www.reuters.com/ world/four-us-citizens-moved-iranian-prison-housearrest-2023-08-10/.
- 13. Mehran Haghirian and Luciano Zaccara, "Making Sense of HOPE: Can Iran's Hormuz Peace Endeavor Succeed?." Atlantic Council. October 3, 2019. https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/iransource/ making-sense-of-hope-can-irans-hormuz-peaceendeavor-succeed/.
- 14. Jon Gambrell, Lujain Jo, and Matthew Lee, "Five Americans Detained in Iran Walk Free, Released in Deal for Frozen Iranian Assets." Associated Press, September 19, 2023, https://apnews.com/ article/iran-us-prisoner-swap-sanctions-assets-4e1fa477f8e6af45fb764acd259c2f1a.
- 15. Summer Said, Benoit Faucon, and Stephen Kalin, "Iran Helped Plot Attack on Israel Over Several Weeks," The Wall Street Journal, October 8, 2023, https://www. wsj.com/world/middle-east/iran-israel-hamas-strikeplanning-bbe07b25.
- 16. Tehran correspondent, "Khamenei Cheers Hamas" 'Epic' Attacks on Israel, but Denies Iran Role," Al Monitor, October 10, 2023, https://www.al-monitor.com/ originals/2023/10/khamenei-cheers-hamas-epicattacks-israel-denies-iran-role.



- 17. "Arab States Normalizing with Israel Should Learn Lesson from Palestine Developments: Leader's Aide," Press TV, October 9, 2023, https://www.presstv.ir/ Detail/2023/10/09/712367/Arab-states-normalizing-<u>Israel-learn-lesson-Palestine-developments.</u>
- 18. Jesse Pound, "Blinken Says U.S. Has 'Not Yet Seen' Evidence of Iran Involvement in Hamas Attack on Israel," CNBC, Ocober 8, 2023, https://www.cnbc. com/2023/10/08/blinken-says-us-has-not-yetseen-evidence-of-iran-involvement-in-hamasattack-on-israel.html.
- 19. Patrick Wintour, "No Evidence Yet of Iran Link to Hamas Attack, Says Israeli Military," The Guardian, October 9, 2023, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2023/ oct/09/no-evidence-yet-of-iran-link-to-hamasattack-says-israeli-military.
- 20. "Arab Public Opinion about Israel's War on Gaza," Arab Center Washington DC, February 8, 2024, https://arabcenterdc.org/resource/arab-public-opinion-aboutisraels-war-on-gaza/.
- 21. "Iranian foreign minister meets with Palestinian Hamas" leader in Doha, Al Jazeera reports," Reuters, October 14. 2023. https://www.reuters.com/world/middle-east/ <u>iranian-fm-meets-with-palestinian-hamas-leader-</u> qatars-doha-al-jazeera-tv-2023-10-14/.
- 22. Ministry of Foreign Affairs-Qatar (@MofaQatar_EN), "His Excellency the Prime Minister," X, October 12, 2023, 10:16 a.m., https://twitter.com/MofaQatar EN/ status/1713091466124198142.
- 23. "Iran President, Saudi Crown Prince Speak for First Time since Ties Restored," Reuters, October 12, 2023, https://www.reuters.com/world/middle-east/iranspresident-saudi-crown-prince-speak-first-time-sincediplomatic-ties-2023-10-11/.
- 24. Mohammadbagher Forough, Raisi's Foreign Policy: Pragmatic Revolutionism and the Iranian Pivot to Asia, GIGA Focus no. 7, (Hamburg, Germany: German Institue for Global and Area Studies, December 2021), 3, https:// www.giga-hamburg.de/en/publications/giga-focus/ raisi-s-foreign-policy-pragmatic-revolutionism-<u>iranian-pivot-asia</u>.

IRAN ON THE RISE? CHANGING PERCEPTIONS AND GLOBAL AMBITIONS UNDER RAISI

Azadeh Zamirirad

German Institute for International and Security Affairs

Azadeh Zamirirad is an Iran researcher and deputy head of the Africa and Middle East Division at the German Institute for International and Security Affairs (SWP) in Berlin, where she provides policy advice to the German government, the Bundestag, and other decision-makers in Europe. Her research interests include authoritarianism, elite dynamics, and Iranian foreign and security policy, with a focus on Iran's nuclear file, strategic outlook towards the east, and perceptions of global order.



INTRODUCTION

President Ebrahim Raisi has placed Iran's "neighborhood" and "Look East" policies at the center of his foreign relations approach. While these two policy areas have overlapped in the past, they are now much more intertwined after Russia's war against Ukraine, China's political engagement in the Gulf region, and Hamas's attack on Israel on October 7, 2023. These developments have noticeably impacted Iran's self-perception and foreign policy calculations: Tehran is now fully embracing its eastern outlook, projecting its power more assertively, and actively seeking its revisionist goal of shaping a post-Western order.

THE THREEFOLD SUCCESS OF THE 'LOOK EAST' AND 'NEIGHBORHOOD' POLICIES

The Raisi government's "neighborhood" and "Look East" policies align with what Supreme Leader Ali Khamenei defined as policy preferences in February 2018. When Donald Trump's administration was publicly preparing to withdraw the United States (U.S.) from the nuclear agreement formally known as the Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action (JCPOA), Khamenei called on Iranian decision-makers to favor the East over the West and neighboring countries over distant ones.1

In its neighborhood, the Raisi government has largely focused on de-escalation with Arab states of the Gulf, culminating in a normalization agreement with Saudi Arabia in March 2023. Iranian attempts at de-securitization around the Gulf aim at shifting focus to economic integration while alleviating security concerns over Saudi-Israeli normalization. The latter is no longer an immediate threat to Tehran since Hamas carried out its deadliest attack against Israel to date in October 2023, sabotaging the chances of normalization between Riyadh and Tel Aviv for the time being.

Outside its neighborhood in the Gulf, Tehran has mainly focused on revitalizing its "Look East" policy.2 Contrary to past installments, Iran's current eastern outreach lacks a feasible alternative. As the conflict over Iran's nuclear program remains unresolved, Tehran continues to be the target not only of a vast regime of U.S. sanctions but also a series of newly imposed sanctions by the European Union (EU) over its brutal crackdown on the nationwide "Women, Life, Freedom" protests in 2022 and 2023. Against this background, balancing an eastern approach with improved relations with the West is no longer a viable option.

However, Raisi has expanded the "Look East" policy even beyond the scope of what was long deemed expedient among policymakers in Iran. This was evident when Tehran decided to deliver combat and reconnaissance drones to Russia in 2022, thus playing a notable part in Moscow's war against Ukraine—a decision that drew much criticism at home.³ Yet, for the leadership, Iran's move from an easily sidelined junior partner to a much-needed supplier of unmanned aerial vehicles (UAVs) has been worth the indirect participation in a war for which Tehran has officially claimed neutrality.4

Iran's decision to supply UAVs to Russia goes hand-in-hand with a new sense of relevance on the international stage after a series of humiliating setbacks and intelligence failures, including the assassination of General Qassim Soleimani, sabotage of its nuclear sites, and Israel obtaining Iran's nuclear archive. The sense of increased global significance has also derived from Iran's accession to the Shanghai Cooperation Organization (SCO) in July 2023—a feat only achieved after an application process that took more than 15 years—and the offer Tehran received and accepted to join the BRICS group formerly comprised of Brazil, Russia, India, China, and South Africa.

While these accomplishments are largely based on the work of preceding presidencies, the Raisi government has been able to claim them as their own, enjoying success on three fronts. First, tensions in the Gulf eased after approaching the brink of war under the previous Iranian government. Second, Iran's middle power status was expanded on the global stage. And third, Raisi leveraged these successes to bolster domestic support, presenting a much-needed political win to his supporters after nationwide protests shook the pillars of the system for months.

TEHRAN'S RISING AMBITIONS FOR A POST-WESTERN ORDER

Iran's foreign policy successes have been achieved during an ongoing critical transitional phase, during which the Islamic Republic is preparing for a post-Khamenei era. Thus, in its own perception, Tehran has displayed significant endurance and near invincibility in the face of external pressure from sanctions and internal unrest. This newfound self-confidence coincides with external political developments that have impacted the Islamic Republic's role in the international order. Most notably, Russia's war against Ukraine, China's shift from an economic actor in the Middle East to a political one, and the brutal attack Israel suffered on October 7 at the hands of the Hamas have contributed to Iran's changing political perceptions.

Against this background, Iran's eastern and regional policies—once distinct foreign policy areas—have now become much more intertwined. The "Look East" policy used to be driven primarily by economic interests and global geopolitics, while Tehran's regional relations lacked a substantial economic dimension, centering around immediate security concerns and regional positioning. Today, the two policy areas overlap and even converge in terms of the Islamic Republic's interest in shaping the international system.

Like other revisionist actors, Iran has rejected a U.S. dominated order and has shared the expectation of a new multipolar global structure with rising regional powers. It has therefore welcomed the relative decline of the United States as a superpower and envisioned the emergence of a post-Western order. For years, Khamenei has claimed that this new order is already in the making, pointing to four main indicators of this transition. ⁵ These include the increasing transfer of political, economic, cultural, and scientific power from the West to Asia; a decline of the United States, Israel, and Europe; the rise of regional and new global powers; and the expansion of the "resistance front." In September 2023, the Supreme Leader reiterated his assessment that the world was "on the verge of a transformation."



Here, Iran has greatly benefitted from the Russian war against Ukraine. The war has widened the global rift between East and West, largely decoupling Russia from the Western sphere for the foreseeable future. Thus, long-held Iranian concerns about Moscow have been alleviated, including the latter's unreliable support at the United Nations (UN) Security Council or being used as a bargaining chip by Moscow vis-à-vis the United States. Additionally, with China entering the Middle East as a political actor after brokering the agreement with Saudi Arabia, Iran's "Look East" policy now no longer relies on a vaque, long-term vision of a post-Western order. Tehran is already seeing the contours of a new, multipolar world along the lines of global blocs that come with greater opportunities for much closer partnerships in the Eastern hemisphere than the country could have hoped for only a few years ago. This assessment is strengthened by Tehran's assumptions about the diminishing power of the United States and Europe, as they remain engaged in a costly war in Ukraine, as well as of Israel after the Hamas attacks which were labeled by Khamenei as an "irreparable" 8 defeat.

The Iranian leadership has also hailed the October 7 operation as a global demonstration of the strength of the "Axis of Resistance," which is now further expanded by the active involvement of Ansar Allah in Yemen. The attacks have cemented the Iranian perception of a geopolitical turning point. With the capacity of the "Axis of Resistance" on full display, Iran's powerprojection ability has reached an all-time high. Against this background, all four indicators of global transition—as defined by the supreme leader—appear to have fallen into place.9 Per Tehran's assessment, the political developments in Eurasia and the Middle East will allow Iran to move beyond loosely associated alliances to create a much tighter net of structures, common interests, and dependencies in its neighborhood and wider Asia.

STARS ALIGNING FOR A RISING IRAN?

As the Iranian leadership sees the stars aligning for its geopolitical rise and the emergence of a post-Western order, it remains on a slippery slope. Ironically, while the resistance front has never felt more powerful, it has never been more vulnerable. An all-out war of the entire "Axis of Resistance" against Israel and its allies might trigger a devastating blow to at least part of the axis, thus markedly weakening Iran's biggest security asset in the region. Accordingly, Tehran appeared to tread cautiously after October 7, denying any involvement in planning the Hamas operation, but not without warning that another front against Israel remained a real possibility.10

If Iran were to directly engage in a military conflict with Israel, this would significantly impact its "Look East" approach as well. Neither Russia nor China want to be dragged into a region-wide conflagration; further escalation could deter them from closer relations with Tehran down the line. With Iran becoming a massive security liability for Moscow and Beijing, Tehran's ambitions of playing a shaping role within a rising Asia may diminish rapidly. Iran's tentative normalization with Gulf states may suffer as well. As Arab states of the Gulf have resumed diplomatic ties with Iran—in anticipation of decreased tensions and lower risks of military confrontation—they are not eager to see Tehran further foment regional tension.

Even without a full-scale military conflict, Iranian expectations toward the East will likely be disappointed. Tehran's foreign policy approach comes with numerous shortcomings and limitations, including the possibility of domestic backlash, economic constraints due to U.S. secondary sanctions, and a general misconception of Western decline. 11 As Iran has been turning its back on the West, its "Look East" policy has already been suffering, strongly limiting Tehran's opportunities to expand economic and financial relations with its eastern partners. 12 lt has become clear that even countries such as China or India cannot fully escape pressure to comply with U.S. sanctions. With the Western sanctions regime firmly in place, Iran's "Look East" policy remains obstructed.

Furthermore, although actors such as Russia or China may share Iran's discontent with the current world order, this does not constitute any consensus on what a new one should look like when it comes to international structures, institutions, or norms. Notwithstanding any differences, Iran has sought closer partnerships with these states in the past based on pragmatic considerations. With the changing political environment in Eurasia, Tehran has shown a willingness to move beyond temporary tactical alliances toward strategic cooperation. At the same time, the Iranian leadership has either ignored or readily dismissed domestic criticism regarding the actual political costs of strategic alliances and their implications for national sovereignty.

Given the numerous challenges and obstacles still in place, Iran's geopolitical rise in a new world order is far from certain. Yet, from Tehran's perspective, all pieces appear to be falling into place, based on a self-perception of unprecedented strength and an ideal geopolitical turning point. Russia's war in Ukraine, China's mediation efforts in the Gulf, and the all-out attack of Hamas on Israel have shifted Tehran's long-standing vision for a future global order to a near-term goal. As Iran is pushing for a revision of the international system, it is going to synchronize its "Look East" and regional policies more closely. As such, Tehran is likely to be much more assertive in its revisionist agenda and less risk-averse with regard to a broader confrontation with Israel or the United States.



ENDNOTES

- 1. Ali Khamenei, "Six Reasons for the Preference of the East over the West", February 19, 2018, http://farsi. khamenei.ir/others-note?id=38981.
- 2. Hamidreza Azizi, Iran's "Look East" Strategy: Continuity and Change under Raisi, Issue Brief, (Doha, Qatar: The Middle East Council on Global Affairs, September 2023), https://mecouncil.org/publication/irans-look-eaststrategy-continuity-and-change-under-raisi/.
- 3. Javad Heiran-Nia, "Drone Sales to Russia Spark a Debate in Iran," IranSource (blog), November 23, 2022, https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/iransource/ drone-sales-to-russia-spark-a-debate-in-iran/.
- 4. "Press Release," Embassy of the Islamic Republic of Iran in Brussels, July 23, 2023, https://belgium.mfa.gov.ir/ portal/newsview/724904/.
- 5. Ali Khamenei, "Current World Order Will Be Replaced by a New Order where US Is Isolated, Asia Powerful, Resistance Front Expanded," Khamenei, November 2, 2022, https://english.khamenei.ir/news/9273/Current-worldorder-will-be-replaced-by-a-new-order-where-US.
- 6. Ibid.
- 7. Ali Khamenei, "Transformation of the World: Arrogant Powers in Decline and New Powers Emerging," Khamenei, September 11, 2023, https://english.khamenei.ir/ news/10083/Transformation-of-the-world-Arrogant-Powers-in-decline-new.
- 8. Ali Khamenei at a Joint Graduation Ceremony of the Armed Forces, October 10, 2023, https://farsi.khamenei.ir/speech-content?id=54056.
- 9. Khamenei, "Current World Order Will Be Replaced."
- 10. Nicolas Camut, "Opening of 'Other Fronts' Possible in Israel-Hamas War, Iran Warns," Politico, October 13, 2023, https://www.politico.eu/article/israel-hamaswar-other-fronts-iran-minister-amir-abdollahianhezbollah-warning/.
- 11. Jacopo Scita, "The Delusional Lure of Iran's 'Anti-Hegemonic' Front," Stimson Center, July 28, 2023, https://www.stimson.org/2023/the-delusional-lureof-irans-anti-hegemonic-front/.
- 12. David Ramin Jalilvand, "Iran's Energy Industry: Going East?," in Forced to Go East? Iran's Foreign Policy Outlook and the Role of Russia, China and India, ed. Azadeh Zamirirad, Middle East and Africa Division Working Paper no. 1. (Berlin: German Institute for International and Security Affairs [SWP], April 2020), 6–12, http://doi. org/10.18449/2020WP03.

CONCLUSION

Shahram Akbarzadeh & Hamidreza Azizi



The ongoing war on Gaza and Israel's genocidal military campaign have heightened tensions between Iran, the United States, and Israel. Washington and its allies also attribute these tensions to Tehran's continued support for regional actors—members of the socalled "Axis of Resistance." In addition to Hamas and Palestinian Islamic Jihad, the axis includes Yemen's Houthis, Syria's Assad regime, and many Iraqi Shia militias. As the chapters in this dossier have detailed, amid the war on Gaza, Iran's leadership has responded by emphasizing the country's role as the linchpin of this axis. This response reiterates Tehran's long-standing claim of championing the Palestinian cause and, more broadly, the interests of the Muslim world. It distinguishes Iran from its neighbors by reminding observers of its consistent opposition to Israel, having invested blood and treasure in resisting the Israeli domination of Palestinian lands.

The axis, however, serves a dual purpose. In the sixth chapter, Shahram Akbarzadeh noted that Tehran also views the network of pro-Iran actors as a deterrent against hostile actions and a key component of its "forward defense" strategy. It may be ironic, therefore, that Hamas's actions on October 7 of last year brought international attention to Iran and its power projection in the Middle East. This attention is only growing with the Houthis' increasing challenge to international maritime trade and transit in the Red Sea. However, as Faozi Al-Goidi argued in chapter four, the Houthis are neither a mere proxy of nor fully autonomous from Tehran.

Developments at the end of 2023 suggest that President Ebrahim Raisi was not prepared to handle new challenges. Prior to recent escalations between Iran and the United States, Tehran seemed to be making good progress in mending relations with its neighbors and advancing its own interests. For instance, in the fifth chapter, Muhanad Seloom charted Iran's increasing influence in Iraqi politics. Similarly, and within the context of Iran-Syria relations, Hamidreza Azizi emphasized the persistence of Tehran's involvement in Syria despite Bashar Assad's growing ties with Arab states.

Crucially, as multiple authors observed, Iran's renewal of diplomatic ties with Saudi Arabia in March 2023, under Chinese auspices, was an important achievement for Raisi's government. This rapprochement was significant on at least three levels. First, as Mehran Kamrava asserted in the first chapter, it confirmed that Iran is prioritizing a policy of neighborly relations to mitigate international isolation. Second, it demonstrated Saudi Arabia's changing calculus in its relations with Iran, as Fatima Alsmadi's chapter outlined. And third, it revealed China's diplomatic clout as a guarantor of a significant agreement between two regional rivals.

Resuming diplomatic ties with Saudi Arabia, however, had much broader implications beyond the immediate region, as the dossier's second section explored in detail. It allowed the Iranian leadership to present itself to Beijing as a reliable and rational partner, giving more force to its "Look East" orientation. Iran receiving full membership in the Shanghai Cooperation Organization (SCO) in July 2023, after years of wrangling and negotiation, was a tangible outcome of this orientation.

President Raisi's gains in pushing through Iran's "Look East" policy offer significant advantages to Iranian ambitions for a new world order. Previous administrations saw the policy as an economic opportunity and a panacea for Iran's isolation. The multitude of U.S. and

international sanctions on Iran has devastated the economy and resulted in widespread public discontent and bread riots. The "Look East" policy was expected to alleviate the economic impact of sanctions. However, under Raisi, and amid the war on Gaza, the policy has gained greater political significance.

Many of the authors recognized that Raisi's successes were built on previous administrations' policy approaches. Luciano Zaccara termed this a "non-strategy," contending that it marks "a continuation of established Iranian foreign policy rather than offering a distinct approach." However, other chapters' analyses were in tension with this. Kamrava pointed out that, despite building on past approaches, Raisi was the first to formalize the "Look East" policy into doctrine. Similarly, Azadeh Zamirirad, while recognizing certain policy continuities, underscored the increasing integration of the "Look East" and "Neighborhood" policies under Raisi.

Ultimately, while the authors' analysis diverged on certain topics, their chapters all emphasized Iran's crucial role in shaping the regional political landscape. 2024 will be a critical year for the region. The ongoing war on Gaza, the U.S. elections, and domestic Iranian politics will all continue to shape the contours of Iranian foreign policy.

Arguably, the Iranian leadership has made a deliberate return to the ideological declarations of early revolutionary days and renewed calls for a new world order. The Supreme Leader Ali Khamenei has lauded the rise of Asia and the decline of the United States. From his perspective, closer ties with China and Russia do not simply mitigate the impact of sanctions, but herald the dawn of a new era.

Iran's revisionist foreign policy has gained a new life during Raisi's presidency and the recent escalation of tensions. It differs from earlier, pragmatic approaches and takes aim at the United States as a hegemonic power that dominates international institutions and unilaterally sets norms for an unjust world order—a view that has been arguably vindicated with U.S complacency in the ongoing war on Gaza. This worldview presents the framework for Iranian foreign engagement and decision-making; any rapprochement with its neighbors must align with this overarching framework, and this goes to the core of Iran's approach.

Despite the regional backlash to its proxy relations over the last decade, Iran is unlikely to give up its patronage network. The Iranian leadership, now energized under President Raisi, views rising regional tensions as a vindication of its vision; it rejects past efforts at finding common ground with the West as misguided at best, treacherous at worst. The Raisi-aligned conservatives' victory in the March 2024 parliamentary election has cemented this political shift. As Raisi's camp consolidates power and reverses the course of the country's domestic and foreign policy, the prospect of a compromise over contested issues, such as the nuclear deal, continues to diminish. This changing political landscape—coupled with Iran's increasingly revisionist foreign policy in search of a post-Western world order—will continue to present serious obstacles to improving relations between Iran and its neighbors.



ENDNOTES

 Ali Khamenei, "Transformation of the World: Arrogant Powers in Decline & New Powers Emerging," (speech, Iran, September 11, 2023), Khamenei.ir, https://english.khamenei.ir/news/10083/Transformation-of-the-world-Arrogant-Powers-in-decline-new.



THE MIDDLE EAST COUNCIL ON GLOBAL AFFAIRS

The Middle East Council on Global Affairs (ME Council) is an independent, non-profit policy research institution based in Doha, Qatar. The ME Council produces policy-relevant research, convenes meetings and dialogues, and engages policy actors on geopolitical and socioeconomic issues facing the Middle East and North Africa (MENA) region. The ME Council serves as a bridge between the MENA region and the rest of the world, providing a regional perspective on global policy issues and establishing partnerships with other leading research centers and development organizations across the MENA region and the world.





THE EDITORS

Shahram Akbarzadeh is a nonresident senior fellow at the Middle East Council on Global Affairs, and convenor of the Middle East Studies Forum (MESF) at the Alfred Deakin Institute for Citizenship and Globalisation at Deakin University, Australia. His research interests include Iranian foreign policy-making and the international relations of the Middle East. He has published extensively in his field of expertise, including his most recent book on Middle East Politics and International Relations: Crisis Zone (Routledge, 2023).



Hamidreza Azizi is a nonresident fellow at the Middle East Council on Global Affairs. He is also a visiting fellow at the German Institute for International and Security Affairs (SWP) in Berlin and an associate researcher at Clingendael—the Netherlands Institute of International Relations. Azizi was formerly an associate fellow at Al Sharq Strategic Research in 2022. He also previously lectured at several Iranian universities, including the University of Tehran (2016–2018) and Shahid Beheshti University (2016–2020). Azizi's research interests include security and geopolitical issues in the Middle East and central Eurasia, Iran's foreign and security policy, and Iran-Russia relations.

The editors would like to thank all the authors for their original and timely contributions. We also thank Tanner Manley for his editorial support, and the amazing communication team at ME Council for their insights and professionalism.

MIDDLE EAST COUNCIL ON GLOBAL AFFAIRS

Burj Al Mana $3^{\rm rd}$ floor, Street 850, Zone 60, Doha, Qatar www.mecouncil.org